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CHAIR WHITE: . . (gavel)... Good morning, Members. Will the Budget and Finance Committee
meeting of March 12 th please come to order. Before we begin if everyone in the audience could
please turn off your noisemaking devices, cell phones and so forth. This morning we have our
Committee Vice-Chair Riki Hokama. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: And Elle Cochran is excused and she'll probably be joining us later. Stacy Crivello.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Don Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. This morning we also have assisting us Committee Secretary Camille
Sakamoto and Legislative Analyst Scott Kaneshina. Corp. Counsel says just for now is Ed
Kushi, and we'll be announcing the members of the Administration that will be joining us for
items later, but Mr. Baz is with us from the Budget Department. And assisting us this morning
from Hana is Dawn Lono. Dawn.
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And from Lanai District Office we have Denise Fernandez. Denise.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And on Molokai we have Ella Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Again, Members, as we go through public testimony, remember that
you need to speak directly into your mic, and maybe I need to bring mine a little closer. And
since we have some new testifiers in the room this morning, we will be taking testimony on the
items on the, today's agenda, and each testifier will be allowed to testify for up to three minutes
per item with one minute to conclude if needed. And when testifying please state your name and
the name of the organization that you're representing. So with that, Members, without objection,
I will.. .like to proceed to have the Committee accept testimony on today's items.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And the first testifier here in the Chambers is Aaron Kemp testifying on
Item No. 13.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
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MR. KEMP: Good morning. My name is Aaron Kemp. Dear Mayor Arakawa and County Council, it
is important to have a house that we can call a home, our own. For people with developmental
disabilities, we would like to live independently as members of our community. We would like
to get this home together and support each other in a safe environment for the rest of our lives.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Aaron.
MR. KEMP: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for Aaron? Seeing none, thank you for coming. And next
testifier is Paul Janes Brown also testifying on BF-13.
MR. JANES BROWN: Aloha kakahiaka, Mr. Chair and Members of the Budget and Finance
Committee. Thank you very much for the opportunity to appear before you today. My name is
Paul Janes Brown and I am a vision actualizer, and I'm under contract with Lokelani `Ohana and
I'm here to testify on behalf of their affordable housing grant. Lokelani 'Ohana has the unique
opportunity to share, it's the purchase of a home for adults with developmental disabilities, and
it's proposed.. .and an additional $400,000 is available from the affordable housing grant.
Having a secure home is a fundamental ingredient for all us from which we build relationships,
connections, and take on new risks and opportunities. In Maui County, adequate and affordable
housing is a big issue, this is especially true for people with disabilities and their supporting
families. Lokelani 0hana is already well known for its creative efforts to help people with
developmental disabilities be true and contributing members of the larger community and not
segregated or separated but fully included and accepted for the gifts they offer. This new and
extraordinary opportunity to purchase a home will assist these efforts even further, offering Maui
citizens a chance to have that stable foundation of home. This year, won't you consider this
opportunity for Lokelani 'Ohana? This is a truly wonderful chance for these people to have the
independence that they deserve. Lokelani 'Ohana's mission is to create socially therapeutic
programs within our community, with elements of native Hawaiian culture and tradition for
adults with developmental disabilities. Their vision is one of a vibrant, sustainable ohana where
people with developmental disabilities live, learn, and work together with reverence for spirit,
creativity, and nature, supporting each other's potential and sharing a life purpose. If I may, I
have a letter I'd like to read into the record if I have time?
.

CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed.
MR. JANES BROWN: Thank you very much. This is a letter from a man named John Maher. He's the
father of a 38-old son Sean who has down syndrome. Sean is profoundly disabled, legally blind,
hearing impaired, and has very limited vocabulary. He's able to function well with many daily
activities but does require some aid with others. My wife and I, 79 and 81 respectively, we
started to try to be sure Sean was going to be cared for when we passed. For the past 12 years or
so he has been living in care homes provided by the Department of Human Services. These
caregivers are fine, loving people but for various reasons must discontinue the service they
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provide. In that period he's been moved approximately eight times. When the move became
necessary there was a need for him to return to our home for a time until a suitable placement
was available.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. JANES BROWN: What will happen when we do pass? Lokelani 'Ohana is a program which will
supply continuing support for Sean. With the approval of this grant, he and we will have much
peace of mind Respectfully, John Maher. Thank you very much, ladies and gentlemen.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Seeing none...oh. Mr. Victorino, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. It's okay, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Brown, for being
here. Approximately how many young people in Sean's category? 'Cause I know the family
very well, in fact, I can tell you that you know that the Maher's have just recently moved into
Kalama Hills [sic] because Ms. Maher has not been able...her health has been very challenging
and they needed to get a lot more assistance. And so that's one of the demographics is occurring,
these young people are growing up, their parents are getting very old and unable to take care of
them. How many others are like in Sean's respective category as far as parents that have aged
and now they're needing somewhere to live?
MR. JANES BROWN: The last numbers that I heard were... 190? Is that right? The total.. .out of the
245 individuals with developmental disabilities that are being served in Maui County, 205 live at
home with their aging parents, 171 of the 345 individuals served are aged 21 or older. So that's
the situation that we face.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So a huge number and growing very rapidly.
MR. JANES BROWN: Well, you know, every day people get older, that's for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One of the facts I think all of us understand. Thank you. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any other questions? Thank you very much, Mr. Janes.
MR. JANES BROWN: Mahalo nui loa.
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CHAIR WHITE: And I'd like to recognize the presence of Elle Cochran. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: And we'll go to Hana. Hana, do you have anyone there to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Lanai, any testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: And Molokai.
MS. ALCON: No one here on Molokai is waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Ella. And within the Chamber we will call our next testifier,
Christina Chang on BF-13.
MS. CHANG: Good morning, everyone. Good morning, Chair and Council members.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. CHANG: Thank you for having us here this morning to testify on behalf of receiving the
recommended $400,000 for affordable housing for Lokelani `Ohana. When Angelica was born
she was diagnosed in her first year with autism, and it really impacted our lives severely. It
dissolved the marriage. By the time Angel was nine-years old we had moved ten times, and she
was integrated in Waihee School but in Wailuku segregated, not even for lunch or recess. And
when she was going to go to Tao School, she was going to be put into the class with kids that
carried weapons and did drugs, because they didn't have enough teachers at the time or classes to
separate special needs children, the whole spectrum of the kids who had special needs. So I
faced a very difficult problem and challenge. I had a clinic in Wailuku, Healing Life Health
Center for many years. I'm a doctor in oriental medicine and homeopath, and we had a home in
Wailuku, we were finally stable. But we weren't able to have Angelica relocate to another
school, so we left to go to the mainland where she was integrated in a school in Colorado for a
year where she received this work called Tomatis for auditory retraining. And we thought it
would integrate her well enough to return to Maui but it didn't, she still had and still today needs
help with toileting and bathing and dressing and many basic needs. She's now 30-years old. So
when she was 10, we went and interviewed at Camphill Beaver Run which is a international
movement, Camphill movement of Waldorf schools around the world that have agriculturally
based residential living with a lot of creative arts, a daily rhythm an annual rhythm, and a high
level of recognition for the strength and the wholeness of the person, not their disability. They
see the person first, and it was so transforming for Angelica to be in this environment from age
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10 to 21 that when we came back to Maui we carried the light, the flame of the Camphill
initiative for bringing that quality of life that we hoped we could return to Hawaii with. In 2000
we established a nonprofit and we're recognized internationally for our work. This is our 50year publication on social renewal from the Camphill communities for bringing a Camphill
initiative to Hawaii. And for the last six years we've been running programs in organic
gardening and weaving, and we've been running two life-sharing homes run by parents. Tony
Leone would like to be here this morning but he can't. His son of 41 years old -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. CHANG: --has had 4 strokes, and he just couldn't even make it because they don't even breakfast
by this time in the morning, not unlike the Mahers who wanted to testify. And this is, you know,
this weaving is really a representation of all the different threads of all the work of people who
have come before in the integration of wanting to bring a quality of creative life, a quality of life,
beauty. And as it says on our brochure, safe, loving, and fulfilling homes and programs for
people on Maui. So, Angelica? Angelica would like to present this as a gift as a symbol of the
weavings of all the people's efforts to bring us to you today. This was created by the weaving,
the Saori weaving program. The bamboo is grown on our farm. So we.. .the people with special
needs made this beautiful weaving. . . (inaudible). . . And we don't know where, you can put it
in your office or, you know, but we'd like this to be presented as a symbol of the work that
represents many people's efforts that brought us here today. And we want to thank all of you for
considering...well for all the work that came to bringing this project to be recommended for your
vote to support Lokelani, making affordable housing available for people with special needs in
Maui County. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
much, Ms. Chang.
MS. CHANG: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier will be Mary Matsukawa.
MS. MATSUKAWA: Aloha, Council Chair White and Council members. I'm with the State Council
on Developmental Disabilities, Department of Health, and I'm testifying on behalf of the
Lokelani Ohana's request. The State Council on Developmental Disabilities supports the intent
of Lokelani 'Ohana's request to Maui County for affordable housing. We appreciate Lokelani
'Ohana's initiative to pursue funding to expand residential options for people with intellectual
and developmental disabilities and their continued provision of services for these individuals.
The grant application request is for 400,000 to help purchase one home that will provide
residence for two to five people with intellectual or developmental disabilities and their staff
Although the Council recognizes the growing need for residential options and limited resources,
especially in the neighbor islands, we do not particularly support group and congregate living
settings. These options were accepted over 25 years ago during the deinstitutionalization of
individuals in large intermediate care facilities for individuals with mental retardation into the
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community. However, these settings are not considered individualized in a manner that offers
and provides for individual choice and integration with people without intellectual and
developmental disabilities. The council advocates for the highest level of independent living for
people with intellectual developmental disabilities, and acknowledges that individuals may need
an array of living options and supports to live in the community. In light of the following
emerging issues, the current housing crisis, and the 4 to 7 year waiting list on Maui for Section 8
vouchers, and the growing number of homelessness in our State, this housing proposal would
address the immediate needs for persons with intellectual developmental disabilities to live in the
community in smaller settings and prevent potential placements in larger institutional settings.
We know of a previous DD council member who has moved 10 times in the past 20 years to be
able to live in accessible housing. For example, the landlord wanted to move a family member
back into the house, the rental or the house was accessible just for a manual wheelchair but not
for a power wheelchair. We are aware of the numerous parents who are elderly and are
concerned about housing options and security for their son or daughter with intellectual
developmental disabilities when they are no longer able to care for them. This situation may
result in having them placed in another residential alternative. Increasing options for persons
with intellectual developmental disabilities is one of the priorities of the council and one of the
objectives in its 2012-2016 State Plan. We appreciate Lokelani 'Ohana's initiative to address
this priority area.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And thank you very much for being here.
Let me understand what you've just said to us as far as housing for intellectual and
developmental disabled people. You're saying group homes are not what you guys want to do at
this time, and you are looking for what then?
MS. MATSUKAWA: Well we've gone from large institutions like Waimano in Hawaii that was built
to house 700 people to intermediate care facilities and then to group homes with up to 5, and
those are all different options for people who have different needs. We're looking now for
smaller options like three or less or like supported living in an apartment; however, we recognize
that there's a backlog of affordable housing for Section 8 here and the demand of the parents
who are aging and need a home to place their individual in. And so Lokelani would fall within
that smaller, the two to five person home.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. 'Cause again, I just was trying to get clarification, because
originally when they came to us they were looking at seven or ten in the home, and now you're
saying that you don't like that idea, that you'd rather have it down to a smaller size.
MS. MATSUKAWA: A little bit smaller, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well it makes more difficult and more costly also, you
understand that part, right?
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MS. MATSUKAWA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Just so as long as the public's clear on what you were
saying -MS. MATSUKAWA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --in that respect. Thank you very much for that clarification.
Thank you, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions? Ms. Matsukawa, a question I have is, is the funding
for the ongoing expenses of these homes undertaken by the State? And how secure is that
funding?
MS. MATSUKAWA: I would have to ask for clarification on that.
MS. CHANG: Councilman Victorino, I wanted to clarify that the seven to ten people is including the
people that provide care, because the ARCH home has a restriction up to six, if you have
ARCH II licensing which is a license through the Department of Health, and domiciliary has a
restriction of five unrelated people under one roof. But because of the high level of care that
people need, their caregivers live within the homes with them. So that higher number was
inclusive.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. CHANG: And then the funding comes through the Department of Health licensing, and they're no
longer making available the ICF/MR, Intermediary Care Facility unit for Mental Retardation.
But there's ARCH I and ARCH II which are nursing staffed and trained, and like there's a
regulation of a nurse who oversees the function of the home and staff that's trained on more
medical levels. And then the domiciliary does not have a nurse involved, it's a lesser need of
people with care, and it's restricted to five. So that licensing provides the funding for providing
the residential care, and then the people who provide the care, like caregivers are hired through
the Medicaid waiver contract and paid by the agency to provide the care.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MS. CHANG: And we have a budget, we're happy to forward it to you if you'd like.
CHAIR WHITE: No, that's fine.
MS. CHANG: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
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MS. CHANG: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions for the ladies? Seeing none, thank you both. Our next
testifier is David Estomo, also testifying on BF-13.
MR. ESTOMO, FROM THE AUDIENCE: Is it possible to have John Andersen precede me?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, that's fine. Okay, then we'll take the, we'll still take the testifiers in order.
And the next testifier is Marie Kimmey also testifying on BF-13.
MS. KIMMEY: Hello. Good morning, Chairman, Mr. White and Council members, Committee
members. I am Marie Kimmey and I'm president of the Kihei Kauhale Nani Community
Association. I'm testifying today in support of funding for all of the affordable housing projects
listed in the Fiscal Year 2013 recommendations as distributed by the County Department of
Housing and Human Concerns. It is my understanding that the affordable funds budget for 2013
is sufficient to fund all seven of the programs on the list as well as the administrative expenses.
I've been a resident of Maui for, of almost 30 years. I've served as a director, board secretary,
and president of Kihei Kauhale Nani Community Association, KKN during the early to mid '90s
as and again, since 2010. KKN was initially developed with the County of Maui as an affordable
subdivision of 56 single-family homes with a single water meter. Beginning in 2005,
homeowners in the KKN neighborhood have been unable to obtain building permits to repair or
upgrade their homes until the water system is upgraded to meet current Department of Water
Supply standards. Since that time, we have seen a number of foreclosures and abandoned homes
in our neighborhood. Because these homes cannot be repaired they are becoming a blight on
Kihei community in a prime location, within two blocks of the Kihei Post Office, the
professional building, and major shopping areas. Owners, many of whom are second and third
generation residents in our little blue collar subdivision have seen a greatly reduced value in our
homes, with no personal resources to correct this. The subdivision has remained middle to low
income. Payments of maintenance fees, which cover the water bill, garbage pickup, and repairs
of subdivision's roads and other infrastructure typically show a delinquency rate of about 33
percent, with many owners hard pressed to keep up their payments. Currently there are 45
owner-occupied homes, 6 rentals, and 5 abandoned or foreclosed homes in KKN. KKN is an
affordable housing project in a community where the free market system should be alive and
well. For a modicum of money, the Maui County can save an affordable housing community
and add positive value to the heart of central Kihei. We find it disappointing that 800,000 is
slated for Item 2 on the list to acquire and rehab foreclosed homes, but 200,000 to enable KKN,
to enable people who wish to purchase and rehab the foreclosed homes themselves on a self-help
basis may be denied. It is our hope that you will forward all seven of the affordable housing
projects to the full Council for the 2013 Fiscal Year Budget. Before I end I'd like to say that
three more of our board members have taken time off from their work to attend this hearing -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
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MS. KIMMEY: --today. I'm just going to introduce them quickly. We have our secretary Michael
Gyori and directors Andre Oziol and Clayton Alexander. Raise your hands, guys. Anyway,
thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Ms. Kimmey, for being here. I
wanted to ask a few questions for the Members' purposes. Is this project still an affordable
housing project?
MS. KIMMEY: Absolutely. Right now our prices, especially because they're so low. When I first
purchased I went to a realtor friend and I said what's the cheapest house on Maui and she said I
have one for sale. At the time it was 65,000. I didn't buy the land, I had to do that later. It is
still...in terms of affordable, it is still, these are still the cheapest houses on the island.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. But the question is, is it still an affordable project? Are there
still restrictions on...
MS. KIMMEY: No, there are not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And you mentioned there are six people renting?
MS. KIMMEY: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And you're saying that you were required to.. .you have one
water meter for all 56 homes?
MS. KIMMEY: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No sub-meters or anything?
MS. KIMMEY: No, not yet. We're starting a program of sub-metering, but before we can do that we
need to correct.. .what we need is.. .we have three separate fire lines and we need a Double
Detector Check Assembly installed for all three fire lines. We have recently installed a backflow
preventer on our water meter, but it's kind of stop gap, it took...they had to take off the cover.
So the whole water meter assembly right now currently is exposed and we can't really keep it
that way for long. We are desperately trying to get permits. We have one home where an owner
didn't understand he couldn't get a permit. He submitted for permits, he took out three walls of
his home in preparation for a remodel. When he could not get a permit his work was stopped,
and that was probably three years ago. That house right now is just simply boarded up. We have
others who.. .1 mean legally we can't fix roofs, we can't replace windows. We have leaky
houses. We have houses that are really basically deteriorating around us.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And what would this...I see it's a $200,000 amount. What would that
be used for, and would it be a loan or a grant?
MS. KIMMEY: It is a grant. We are looking at installing the backflow preventers, Double Detector
Check Assemblies for the fire lines. We have drawings that were prepared at our expense by
Doug Gomes from Engineering Dynamics who is a civil and mechanical engineer, and the...we
have several bidders already ready to go on this, three in fact, a plumbing contractor and two
civil contractors. My understanding is we would run the job ourselves. I'm not sure yet because
we don't have the grant yet, so I don't know the terms. The intent was also to install the
backflow preventer at the water meter. Since that's been done, we would in fact probably build a
wall around the backflow preventer that's been installed and put a new stainless steel cover on it
as required by the County. At this time, I honestly do not know if that work that has been done
and paid for by our association is going to get us permits. This has been a waiting game. I have
met personally with yourself, with Paul Meyer from Water, with...actually Tom Kolbe from
Corp. Counsel is the one that sorta helped, is helping us currently push this through. We tried for
CDBG funding, it didn't fly. We went for a Farmers Home Loan grant but they only grant
money to rental properties, not home owned properties, so we're here. We don't have the
resources. As I say, we're.. .our $310 a month which covers the water bill, the garbage pickup
and so on is barely enough to keep us afloat, especially with so many empty homes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Now you mentioned it was a grant, are you intending to pay that
grant back or?
MS. KIMMEY: No, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Okay, thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: You're welcome. And just for the Committee's knowledge and Ms. Kimmey's, the
Chair still has a couple of questions that need to be answered and that's why it wasn't scheduled
for today's consideration, but we will be scheduling it I believe on the 27 th of this month. So I
appreciate the questions, and we'll be following up with this in a couple of weeks. So -MS. KIMMEY: And...
CHAIR WHITE: --thank you very much, Ms. Kimmey.
MS. KIMMEY: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Unless anyone else has any questions? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MS. KIMMEY: Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thanks for coming. And next we'll go to Hana. Any testifiers in Hana?
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MS. LONO: There's no one waiting to testify in Hana, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And, Lanai, any testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There's no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR WHITE: And any testifiers on Molokai?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you all very much. Our next testifier in the Chambers is John Andersen,
testifying on BF-13.
MR. ANDERSEN: Good morning, Committee Chair White and Committee members. My name is
John Andersen, I'm the executive director of Na Hale 0 Maui. And I would like to start by
thanking the Council and the Department for the investment you made in Na Hale 0 Maui to get
us started about six years ago with organizational funding. About...that funding allowed us to
get our 501(c)(3), design all of our forms, and build the capacity to receive a $3 million grant
from HUD as part of the Neighborhood Stabilization Program. Once we received that grant, all
of our requests have been converted to project grants ever since. We're no longer receiving
organizational funding. We fund our operations from our projects which are now providing
homes. So we have received two different rounds of funding from HUD through the
Neighborhood Stabilization Program, and for the last couple years, funding from the Affordable
Housing Fund. That fund, funding has allowed us to bring 25 properties into our inventory at
this time, 17 of them have been completed in terms of rehab and resale and are occupied by
families. A number of those families have submitted written testimony to you. They couldn't
come today 'cause of their job requirements and all of that, but they have submitted testimony
which I hope you have a chance to read. Because they want to have the same opportunities that
were presented to them offered to other young families on the island. So the system is working,
it's working very well. We have six homes in the pipeline right now, either in escrow or just
completed rehab. We're going through the buyer selection on a number of those houses, three of
those houses right now, and we will be looking to reinvesting the funds from the sale proceeds
into the next round of houses. Our subsidy now averages less than 100,000 per house to take a
distressed single-family home, rehab it to move-in condition, buy the price down to make it truly
affordable and to get a family in there. A 100,000 subsidy for a permanently affordable singlefamily home on this island is a lot of bang for the buck. Many projects have cost way more than
that, some as much as five times that amount of subsidy to produce the same product. So the
way we're going about it is very cost effective, and we are really coming up with a steady stream
of affordable housing right now for low- and moderate-income families We've been using the
County Affordable Housing Fund grant for acquisition expenses. We use our own funds for
rehab expenses and carrying costs and resale, so we've been able to leverage the County funding
to even more higher level of use by combining it with our own resale proceeds which we're now
using for all the rehabilitation. With that I would say that the $800,000 recommended by the
Department for the next round of funding will put 7 to 8 more families into homes, and we look
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to bringing our total up from the 25 that it's at right now to a higher level. We may be doing it
one house at a time but when you keep doing it and you're doing about one a month, that adds up
into some nice, affordable single-family homes. The other point I would like to share with you is
HUD does require us to keep track of the ethnicity of our buyers, and our largest percentage -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. ANDERSEN: --of homeowners are Hawaiian or part Hawaiian. That is the group that has been
very successful in working through our program to get the housing that they need. So with that I
say thank you so much, please continue this opportunity for future homeowners. And I believe
you will hear next from a future homeowner who is in our waiting list, and we've already
identified a house that his family would very much like to acquire. We're closing escrow on it
this week and we'll begin rehab on it. So thank you very much. Any questions? I'd be happy to
take them.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair Thank you, Mr. Andersen, for being here. A
previous testifier mentioned something about, that I thought was a very interesting potential.
Any thoughts of looking at the, those five...
MR. ANDERSEN: I would be happy to learn about the situation that those properties are in. Our
mission has been to get the abandoned foreclosed homes occupied by families to revitalize
neighborhoods. I'd very much like to talk to the board and the...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I suggest you talk to the board there sitting right there.
MR. ANDERSEN: I will provide them with my card and we'll set up...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause that might be a win-win -MR. ANDERSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --and workaround -MR. ANDERSEN: Happy to learn about it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --for everybody.
MR. ANDERSEN: Happy to learn about it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? A question I have for you, you mentioned that a future
homeowner will be following you. Was that Mr. Estomo?
MR. ANDERSEN: Estomo, yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. He was listed earlier. The other...
MR. ANDERSEN: And one final comment? Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: The other question I have for you is your application notes that you're also using
Federal Neighborhood Stabilization funds. Is that correct?
MR. ANDERSEN: Recycled the.. .we have.. .we received the full award and bought all the houses that
we could with that. Now when we sell those houses we're recycling those funds back into a new
round of houses, but it's not new funding. There is no new funding at the Federal level available
at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: And what was the amount of that funding and when did you get that?
MR. ANDERSEN: Well, we received on NSP1 $3 million and then another 146 and then another 500,
so it was a total of 3,646,000 in funding that occurred two years ago.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. All right, thank you. Any other questions, Members? Okay, seeing none,
thank you very much.
MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And our next testifier will be David Estomo.
MR. ESTOMO: Mr. Chair, Council members, thank you for this opportunity to speak on behalf of Na
Hale 0 Maui. I think we all agree that, you know, affordable housing is really needed in this
County, you know, and the island of Maui. And there's a lot of great programs here, but I'd like
to speak about how Na Hale 0 Maui has affected or what it means to my family. We're a family
of five, my wife and I have three daughters, and we live in a two-bedroom apartment right now.
But you know that's all right, that's all right for right now 'cause it's a sacrifice that we're taking
right now to have what we want down the road. But Na Hale 0 Maui, we went through a
seminar that they provide for the public for free, providing a four-step program that which we
have followed, and it incurs, you know, consolidating your debts, taking care of your credit,
saving money, and we've followed that for the past year. And I believe we're in a position now
through their counseling, through their training to purchase a home now. And we follow a lot of
other people in this procedure, and hopefully there'll be more funding for more homes for other
families behind us. And as a side note, I'd like to say, you know, the economy right now is
looking really good, the housing market, and homes are increasing in price so now is the time to
fund because these home prices are going up, you know, affordable housing is further out of
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reach for families like myself And therefore I urge and I ask you to please fund Na Hale 0
Maui for more housing. And I thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. Estomo? Seeing none, thank you for
coming today. Our next testifier is Sheri Dodson, also testifying on BF-13. And Ms. Dodson
will be followed by Beau Laughlin.
MS. DODSON: Good morning, Committee Chair -CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. DODSON: --White and Members of the Council. I'd like to first thank you for your continued
support. Thanks to our many partnerships and our partnership with the County, last year we
celebrated our 15 th anniversary and we completed our 75' home, and that's due in large part to
all the different partnerships we have. And of course one of them is the Affordable Housing
Fund. This year we're coming in and requesting funds for our Brush With Kindness program
which is a rehab critical repair program, and unfortunately as you've heard earlier we're getting a
lot of phone calls for homes that are falling apart, basically. And our families can't afford to do
any kind of rehab, so this program allows us to go in with our existing program where we
provide all the materials at cost and the labor is free. And the families repay us and we use that
money again to do more homes. We also are continuing with our full-build project, and that
project unfortunately deals with a lot of homes that we have to just demolish because they're in
such bad shape. Our families are 25 to 60 percent of median income, they wouldn't qualify for a
conventional loan, and so we are the only game in town for them. We provide a 0 percent
interest mortgage. We can provide it over a period of time that suits the family so that they don't
pay more than 30 percent for their housing expenses. So I just want to thank you guys for your
support, and I'll be available later if you guys have any questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, any questions for Ms. Dodson? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Dodson, for being here. Same question I
had for the previous testifier, have you had a chance to talk to those folks there? Apparently it
might be a win-win-win, now, situation for everybody.
MS. DODSON: Absolutely. I mean we serve 25 to 60 percent median income, Na Hale 0 Maui does a
little bit higher income than us, so I think between the two of us -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You might be able to . . . (inaudible). . .
MS. DODSON: --we might be able to collaborate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions? Seeing none, thank you very much, Ms. Dodson. Next
testifier is Beau Laughlin testifying on BF-13, and he will be followed by Dave Ward.
MR. LAUGHLIN: Thank you. Today I'm here in support of Lokelani 'Ohana. And I've had the
pleasure of knowing Angel for the last five years as I've been here working on Maui. I'm
currently the executive director at Horizons Academy. I've had many families come to me over
time as their kids get older and graduate high school, and they say, you know, Beau, what's the
options now? And a lot of times I have to tell them well, there's not much. So I support the
initiative that they have to provide housing for individuals with disabilities on Maui. And I'm
also in support of that smaller style, I'd say it's we don't want, myself or speaking for Horizons
is we don't want people in institutions, that's, you know, that's been seen to not be real effective.
And we want them to live beside us in our community, side by side with us so they have the
same quality of life that we all enjoy. When Christina was talking, the thing that resonated with
me the most was she just mentioned that Angel is 30 years old, and we're the same age, Angel.
And I thought to myself for just a minute, I thought most days when I wake up I'm a pretty
happy guy and I live by myself, I own the home that I live in, and I wondered about that is
happiness and what it is to know that you can exist beyond your parents, beyond your home.
If...my parents probably think the same thing, their quality of life may have gone up when I left.

ALL: . . (laughter).. .
MR. LAUGHLIN: So that I think is an important factor to consider when thinking about projects like
this and funding those projects, because like I said, I've had the honor to work with some
amazing families here and amazing people with...you know, one of my friends likes to refer to it
not as people with disabilities but all of us as temporarily abled. Because there will be a point in
all of our lives when we will need the assistance from other people. So thank you for hearing
what I said and appreciate your time.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Laughlin. Members, any questions? Seeing none, appreciate your
coming today. The next testifier is Dave Ward, followed by Tom Blackburn Rodriguez.
MR. WARD: Good morning, Chair White -CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. WARD: --and Members of the Budget and Finance Committee. My name is David Ward and I'm
here testifying on my own behalf. I am a board member and the acting treasurer at Na Hale 0
Maui, and I'm here today to speak in favor of BF-13(1) 2.a. which is the funding for Na Hale 0
Maui. First of all, I want to apologize in advance, I had a little bit of dental work done this
morning and the left side of my face is numb, so but I didn't want that to stop me from coming
and testifying on something as important as affordable housing on Maui. As we all know,
affordable housing has been an ongoing issue for Maui County, and Na Hale 0 Maui is just one
organization that works towards solutions to this problem. I want to thank the County Council
for its prior support through both legislation and funding related to Na Hale 0 Maui over the
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prior years. I was fortunate enough in 2006 to be involved with a group of people who sat
around a table and started talking about the housing problems on Maui. That group eventually
became what is Na Hale 0 Maui today. Through the work of that group, through the eventual
board of directors, and through the eventual staff, Na Hale developed things like the educational
program that Mr. Estomo talked about which is such an important part of Na Hale 0 Maui, that
four-step educational program. It also went through and developed what are now kind of the
details of the organization of Na Hale 0 Maui, including the mission of providing affordable
housing into perpetuity. Perpetuity, that is a lofty goal and one that Na Hale has been successful
at. Currently there are 17 families, Maui families who are in homes, and there's a number of
homes that have been purchased that are in the rehab process today. As the treasurer of the
organization, I'm proud. . . (clears throat). . . excuse me, I'm proud to report that in dealing with
the State agencies and also with our auditors, Na Hale has consistently been reported by these
groups as being squeaky clean as far as accounting goes. Housing for local families continues to
be such an important issue for Maui County, and I urge you to support, continue your support of
Na Hale 0 Maui through this funding. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions? Seeing none, thank you very much, Mr. Ward.
And our last testifier to sign up is Tom Blackburn Rodriguez, and as he's making his way down
here, if there's anyone else in the Chambers who would like to testify this morning please sign
up in the back and...
MR. BLACKBURN RODRIGUEZ: Good morning. Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, see the lady out in the front. Oh, you signed up already? Oh, I'm sorry, I got
two more here. My mistake. Please proceed, Mr. Blackburn.
MR. BLACKBURN RODRIGUEZ: Thank you very much, Chairman White and Members of the
Budget and Finance Committee. Good morning. It's a pleasure to be here. One of the reasons
it's a pleasure to be here is because so often we hear about what government doesn't do and how
government doesn't work, and there's no private partnerships and public partnerships, and I want
to just very quickly say in the three minutes I'm allotted, I want to congratulate this Council. I
want to congratulate the Administration. I want to congratulate the former Councils who were
here. As my friend Dave Ward said, six years ago we came to you and said well we have this
idea, and you said oh, do you have a budget? We haven't done a budget yet. Well, had, do you
have any homes? We haven't gotten any homes yet. And you trusted us, you believed in us.
We got two grants to help build our organizational capacity. We said that what would happen is
we would become self-sufficient, we would not come to you for organizational money, we would
begin to work with you as partners in projects, and Na Hale 0 Maui under the leadership of the
board and leadership of our executive director John has done a great job in exactly doing that and
keeping the promise. And one of the key things that happens and so many people walk away
disappointed and frustrated is they don't feel the promise has been kept. I know you felt that
way, your constituents have felt that way, and I just want to make the point and underscore it,
today you're hearing the promise has been kept. You have kept the promise with the people of
Maui County and continue to push forward on affordable housing. We have passed a Charter
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amendment that puts the tools in your hands to do that each and every year. You have the 100
percent unqualified support of your constituents, and they have proved it at the ballot box. So
thank you very much for considering this request. I think it's well done. I think it's well thought
out, and by what you see here today just in the Chambers, the partnerships that can develop are
outstanding. So again, in closing, thank you very much. It has been an honor to be associated
with Na Hale 0 Maui, it was an honor to be their first board president, and to be active in the
campaign for the 2 percent set aside. And I am very pleased to be here with you today and to say
it to you again, you have kept the promise you made with your constituents in Maui County.
Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Blackburn Rodriguez. Any questions, Members? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
MR. BLACKBURN RODRIGUEZ: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier will be Maude Cumming, followed by Joseph Molina.
MS. CUMMING: Thank you, Chair. And welcome to all the Council members. I'm here to testify on
behalf of the affordable housing proposal that Family Life Center has submitted to purchase an
apartment building on Lower Main. The cost of the project will be about 1,060,000, we're
asking for the acquisition funding of 800,000. We will be looking for other funding. We've
already started that search and submitted some applications for the renovations. There are
currently six apartments. There's two business areas and some storage areas that we hope to
convert, and we have plans to convert to another four units. Statewide I was just at a meeting
last week where they said the, that there are 40,000 more units needed in the State of Hawaii to
meet the need. Hopefully, after... if we can acquire this, there'll be a need for only 39,996, and
that is our goal, to increase the stock of affordable housing rentals as well as keep the rentals at
an affordable level. We expect to be able to offer the apartments for rent from between $450 to
$700, depending on the size of the units. Right now, Family Life Center has been operating
housing placement and rental assistance programs for about the last eight years. We're really
having a hard time in this last six months because of the stock of rental units are just not
available. We have had the addition of former homeowners who are now in the rental pool who
are competing with everybody else. And one of my staff mentioned that on her street alone there
are six houses that are, have been foreclosed on that are not currently occupied. So a lot of units
are not going back into the rental pool so it's creating quite a shortage. The County Council,
County of Maui partnered with us in the past to purchase an apartment, 16-unit apartment
building in Happy Valley. That has been a very successful project. We got some additional
foundation funding to help with some of the renovations, and we are using the current rental
to.. .rental income to do upkeep and major renovations. As soon as someone moves out, we
retrofit the entire apartment. So that's part of our goal that if there are any.. .we're always
looking, because if we're going to assist people with housing and homelessness, do all of that,
we have to have an available stock of affordable rentals. So I believe that there are many more
opportunities in our County where there are existing structures that either the owners cannot
afford to renovate and upkeep but that -- 19 -
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MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. CUMMING: --will not be lost. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank you very much,
Ms. Cumming.
MS. CUMMING: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And before I call Mr. Molina, we'll go back to Hana. Any testifiers in Hana?
MS. LONO: There's no one waiting to testify in Hana.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any additional testifiers in Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: And Molokai.
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Our next testifier here in the Chambers is Joseph Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Good morning, Chairman and Council members. I'm here from...my name is Joseph
Molina from Ka Hale A Ke Ola and Hale Makana 0 Waiale, and Na Hale 0 Wainee. We have
affordable homes already. We have 200 affordable homes, studios, two bedrooms, three
bedrooms, and four bedrooms, and what we're here today for is to ask you for more funds
because our steps are deteriorating and we gotta re-fix our steps. To keep the buildings, keep
'em, so we can keep 'ern safe for the people that live there, we gotta fix the steps, and the steps
is, you know, really going bad. So we really ask you, the Council, they've been helpful in the
past, and I know you'll continue being helpful again. And please keep some funds for us on the
side, we need the cash so we can keep the good work up and help the County and have the
County help us, too. I thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for the testifier? Okay, thank you, Mr. Molina. Okay, are
there any other individuals in the Chambers that would like to testify? Seeing no one rushing
forward, and I'll make one last check. Hana, any testifiers? Hana, do you have any testifiers?
Well I guess not. How about Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you very much. And Molokai.
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MS. ALCON: No one's here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, without objection, I'd like to close testimony for the morning.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Testimony is closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR WHITE: We have three items on the agenda today, and the first relates to appointing the
County Auditor, the second relates to the Kihei Police Station, and the third relates to the
Affordable Housing Fund. So unless Members have a need for a quick break, we'll proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Proceed.
CHAIR WHITE: Proceed? Okay.

ITEM BF-18:

APPOINTING THE COUNTY AUDITOR

(CC 13 8)
-

CHAIR WHITE: All right, our first item is BF-18, Appointing The County Auditor. And assisting us
this morning will be Mr. Kushi. The Committee is in receipt initially of Communication No. 138 from Council Chair Gladys Baisa transmitting a proposed resolution entitled Appointing the
County Auditor. We are also in receipt of correspondence dated January 30, 2013 from myself,
transmitting a document reflecting the Committee's actions at its January 29, 2013 meeting.
Most recently you have correspondence dated March 4 th from myself transmitting a proposal to
extend the deadline of the Temporary Investigative Group as permitted under Section 92-2.5,
Hawaii Revised Statute, from the original date of March 27, 2013 to a new date of May 13, 2013.
And this is the document that we'll be working off for today. The TIG posted a recruitment
notice on Friday, February 8, 2013, and March 8 th was the deadline, the posting was for 30 days.
As the budget session rapidly approaches and due to Members' travels, in addition to the
increases provided in director salaries and Mayor salary, Salary Commission has notified the
Council that they will be revisiting the County Auditor's salary at their next meeting. Therefore,
I will be extending the TIG's deadline to complete their work. The revised Temporary
Investigative Group deadline of May 13 th still gives the Committee and the Council ample time
to deliberate on hiring the County Auditor which should ideally be completed by July Pt. Any
questions, Members? Okay. Seeing none, the Chair would like to make his recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair would entertain a motion to extend the deadline of the Temporary
Investigative Group.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So moved.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Been moved by Mr. Hokama and seconded by Mr. Victorino to extend the deadline of
the Temporary Investigative Group for considering the County Auditor position. Any
discussion, Members? Seeing none or hearing none, all those in favor, please signify by saying
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: All those opposed, say "no"? Measure passes, eight-zero, with Mr. Guzman excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll,
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Guzman.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE extension of time for temporary investigative group to report
to the Budget and Finance Committee, pursuant to Section 92-2.5, Hawaii
Revised Statutes.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Members.
ITEM BF-35:

AMENDING FY 2013 BUDGET: KIHEI POLICE STATION PROJECT
(CC 13-74)

CHAIR WHITE: The next item on the agenda is the Kihei Police Station. And I think before we get
into that since it'll be, it will be lengthy, we'll take a quick break. So please be back here at
10:15. We're in recess. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

10:05 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:23 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order. Thank you for that recess. Members, our next item is the police station, and I want to
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thank the Deputy Chief Hudson for all the work and answering in significant detail the questions
that we provided them after the last meeting. So thank you very much, Chief.
MR. HUDSON: Thank you, Chair. And thanks for the promotion but I'm Assistant Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: With that I think I'm supposed to read off the.. .this actually, this measure
incorporates two bills. First is A Bill for an Ordinance to Amend the Fiscal Year 2013 Budget
for the County of Maui as it Pertains to Estimated Revenues; Kihei-Makena Community Plan
Area, Government Facilities, Kihei Police Station; Total Capital Improvement Project
Appropriations; and Total Appropriations (Operating and Capital Improvement Projects). And
the proposed bill would amend the 2013 Budget in the amount of $3,250,000. This also entails
A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Ordinance No. 3954, Bill No. 46 (2012), Relating to the
Issuance of General Obligation Bonds of the County of Maui (Kihei Police Station). And
obviously in the same amount. So with that, any opening remarks from either Chief Hudson or
Mr. Baz?
MR. HUDSON: Good morning and thank you for your time once again to consider this amendment. As
last we were here, the questions were given to us in writing, we responded in writing, so once
again, we stand ready to answer any additional questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, questions for the Department? We also have a number
of resource individuals in the Chambers in case you have specific questions that the Chief would
like to pass off to one of the consultants or other folks involved. Boy, you're all so quiet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman'?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'd like some comment from the Assistant Chief regarding change orders,
please. You know we also got a response dated March 11 th from Chief Yabuta responding to a
query from you, Mr. Chairman, and it's an interesting response in my estimation. And in it, the
Chief explains with the, I guess with the assistance of his senior management people, some of the
rationale in regarding this budgetary request. But reading the document multiple times and
looking at the request, Chairman, it befuddles me. If it was done as well as this response says it
was, why the hell do we have all of this change order amounts coming to us now? And for one,
you know, we're not brand new at building projects. I can say that. We may not build it well but
we are not new at building projects. And you know what kind of tweaks my pocketbook is the
comment that technology has changed three to four, over three to four years and that is why
we're asking for this consideration. Well for me who is paying part of the bill, my question is
why the hell wasn't this done prior to the final construction plans being approved for bidding?
Why you coming to me now with this weak explanation of why I should give more money for
this kind of change orders? I mean is this how all the departments.. .is Environmental
Management going to come in and say well, you know, we put out an RFP and we say three
years technology but, you know, that's old now since it's two years later so we're going to
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change the whole ball of wax. I find this kind of project development not suitable for an entity
our size and the project complexity that we've done, 'cause this is not the first major police
station we've had. Déjà vu, we're getting the same kind of problems like the main station in
Wailuku, financially, construction issues again. So, you know, for me, Mr. Chair, you know, I'm
trying to understand how we've reached this point if as we read all the parties involved carefully
reviewed and edited all the documents. Even if Michael Wright and Associates was not
contracted to prepare, he participated in finalizing required bid forms. Mitsunaga and
Associates, I don't know whether it was old drawings, incomplete drawings, you know, and then
again I read about this radio request, Chairman. I thought we had already as a Council
appropriated, and I may be wrong but I thought we gave $16 million more or less to upgrade the
whole communication system, so why am I being asked now to consider additional money for
what I thought would be part of that original upgrade of the whole communication system?
Obviously, I'm not a happy camper, Chairman, you know, 'cause I'm, I don't want to give more
tax money that we need to. And point is not that we budgeted 37 and they're under 37, you and I
know, we have our networks. This project, Water projects, we're all told by our counterparts and
others on Oahu that we are over-budgeting, that our departments are giving us inflated numbers,
and we're going to end up paying more than we should. Well if that's the word out there on the
streets then I can understand some of this, but it's still not good enough for me as a Councilor
that needs to account for this money and how this project is going forward. So, Chairman, at this
time, you know, I hope the Assistant Chief can give us some answers. Again, I'm going off the
Chief's own written response to the Committee, to you our Chairman, and I hope you can
convince us not to defer this matter today. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief.
MR. HUDSON: Mr. Hokama, I'm hoping I have a good working understanding of your question. Your
question is, is why did the technologies change between the date that it went out for bid and
when we actually started inputting stuff? You know I think
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I want to know why the drawings weren't updated sooner enough than, you
know, if part of the rationale is that the drawings were so damn old, three year old, you know,
and that now we're going to need to upgrade a detention door, we are going to need to change
data and security requirements, including cameras and access controls.
MR. HUDSON: Maybe it would be easier for me anyway if I could take them one at a time. Let's deal
with the security and access controls. And that's a sole source thing within the entire County.
Most of that equipment that was originally spec'd is antiquated, it's no longer produced and it
couldn't be installed, so we had to go with a different, more upgraded equipment. And that
would come from the subcontractor, they would say that we no longer produce this even though
it was spec'd and we have to go to this one. And that's with Security Resources. The motorized
doors, that wasn't originally spec'd out correctly, and so we didn't have the proper doors when it
was originally spec' d and so we had to change with the change in technology for that. Regarding
the radio tower which you spoke to earlier, Captain Amaral and I have been in constant
communication with this for many years now. I don't know if he originally scheduled it in his
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project but I believe he did, I believe this was always part of the plan. Unfortunately, he's not on
Maui today because he would be here to answer that question directly. But it was my
understanding from the time that the project was originally conceived that a radio tower was
necessary.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I understand the, your response, Chief, on the tower, but on the other
two, your original, that you spoke on the first two, you know, why didn't either the engineer, the
architect, or construction management firm.. .1 mean if everybody that was supposed to have
been and it says reviewed it, edited it, agreed to it, why didn't it get caught then, the need to
update and get the most current requirements for those components?
MR. HUDSON: I believe we were informed from Security Resources that they, that the equipment was
antiquated and wasn't produced and wasn't in warranty anymore, and shortly thereafter we made
the change order. The motorized doors, perhaps it could have been done a little bit better.
CHAIR WHITE: If I could just I think help some, offer some clarity here. The question isn't that you
shouldn't have changed the technology to what was available, the question was why were the
drawings and/or the specifications not updated? Because the response states that the drawings
and specs were roughly three to four years old, so I think Mr. Hokama's question is why were
the specifications and drawings not updated as you or prior to going out to bid as instead of
putting out for bid items that were three to four years old? Is that...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that's better said than I, Chairman. Thank you.
MR. HUDSON: We were informed of the change orders regarding the security revisions when we
actually went into to go and order the stuff. We were informed by the company that it was no
longer there, so as far as changing the drawings or anything on that, we were, we started working
on it as soon as we were notified. We started making the changes to the doors as soon as we
realized the same thing. And catching the error with the doors, it was the construction
management firm that caught that error.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Chairman, if I can ask the Chief a follow-up or maybe -CHAIR WHITE: Sure, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Baz will know this. I mean there's an Errors and Omissions insurance
policy on this project, right?
MR. HUDSON: I believe so, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So wouldn't that insurance coverage protect the County instead of asking us
for the money? Wouldn't that be part of another way of dealing with this requirement?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Proceed.
MR. BAZ: Thank you. The, I don't have a copy of our construction contract and our architect contract
to review at this moment, but and maybe Corporation Counsel can assist. Generally, when it's
an error and omission type of activity, we can either take it out of future payments to the vendor,
professional services, you know, provider, or we can go after their insurance after the fact, but
we still have to pay for it usually ahead of time and then go after them for recouping the cost.
And I...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So that's a decision that still needs to be made, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: I'm not...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Whether or not we're going to go for it now or wait 'til the project is over?
MR. BAZ: I'm not sure of the details of that. I don't know if the Assistant Chief is or if...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So if that is.. .would that be considered like a settlement? Because if it is
then we are going to get involved, Chairman. We agree to and approve settlements. So and if
you're not comfortable, you know, we may need to go into executive session to iron this out,
because, you know, there's a lot of liability and responsibility that this Committee is dealing with
regarding this expensive project. You know, Chairman, at your guidance, you know, if you feel
it appropriate with consultation from Corporation Counsel, that may be an option that we need to
consider regarding this item today.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I would consider going into executive session, but I'd like to get the questions
asked and answered that don't require executive session first. So let's...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'm happy to relinquish the floor for other Members' questions and
comments, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Other Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair. And I don't know if this would be better
asked of project managers, you know, the construction management team or whatnot. But my
question is, you know, these change orders that have come through, is this normal in a building
of this magnitude, whether it's private or public? And I'm not sure who would be the best to
answer it, but I would think either Mr. Buzianis or the contract manager.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning, gentlemen. Mr. Buzianis, if you would just introduce yourself.
MR. BUZIANIS: Chairman White, Councilmember Couch, my name is Jay Buzianis. I am with the
Mayor's Office overseeing the project, managing the project. This is Jeff Bettendorf, he's with
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Mike Wright and Associates. He's the project manager on site day to day watching the job every
minute of the way. What question did you have? I couldn't hear it back there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The question is, is this.. .you know for a project this size, is this normal
either, whether it's a public or private project, is this a normal amount of change orders? 'Cause
I've known and been involved in private projects myself and we did have contingencies and
change order issues, and our project wasn't quite this big but I mean we did build in for
contingencies and there are issues that always come up with, in construction. So is this an
inordinate amount of change orders, is it normal, is it less than normal? Where does it fall on the
range?
MR. BUZIANIS: If I can go back a little bit and maybe give you a little bit more information than what
you're asking, but this project goes back to 2003 when we first started it. And
Councilmember Hokama, some of the problems that you were asking about goes back clear to
2003 when we were designing the project. The design, the technology, everything kept
changing, changing, changing, and then we had a big downturn in the economy and so
everybody decided we better move on this project because now is the most economical time to
do it. So there was some rush in the plans and specs, but most of these change orders that we've
got now are to improve the project because the project came in at such a good bid price. Now to
answer your question, Council member, this project is probably one of the biggest projects CIPwise and especially facility-wise that the County's ever done, and this amount of change orders
is not exceptional. This is very, very normal I've done the Lanai station, I've done the Wailea
Fire Station. We had percentage-wise of the cost probably the same amount of change orders,
and I can remember sitting before the Council at that time answering these same questions, how
come the change orders? And these questions are good, I'm not trying to put down your
questions. You're questions are very good. These kind of questions need to be answered and
justified. But to answer your question, this is not abnormal for this technical a job. The biggest
problem we've been fighting down there and Jeff's been fighting down there is because the
project was estimated at 61 million, we came in at 27 million I think for the bid, now the
contractor's going whoa, wait a minute, maybe I bid too low. So it's almost a daily fight that
Jeff's fighting to add more money, more money because they came in pretty low on their bid.
And I think Michael Wright and Associates as far as my projects with the past County are doing
a fantastic job. I mean they've cost contained that project great, but there is problems. As
Councilman Hokama noted there is problems with the plans and specs, and a lot of those
problems came about because we rushed it. I mean we got in a hurry because it was a good time
to go out for bid.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. You mentioned something about the contractor thought he bid
too low. Are you actually getting pushed back from the contractor saying we want, we bid too
low?
MR. BUZIANIS: No, 'cause they can't. I mean they're, they've signed the contract, they're obligated,
but I've never had this many nitpicking cost items, you know, little, little, little, little. And it's
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off the record with them as we talk, it's 'cause they feel like their bid was a little bit too cheap,
but nothing to do about that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yet they still want the change order and we're putting 'em in? We're
granting them?
MR. BUZIANIS: We're, no, we're kicking a lot of them out but we're putting those in that are
necessary. And then there's also to understand, there's also some change orders in there because
the price did come in at a good price, there are some change orders in there that have upgraded
the project. Because the project's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I understand that.
MR. BUZIANIS: There's no use building a project with manual doors is one of the questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. BUZIANIS: Why would you build a project with manual doors? Well you'd build that project
with manual doors because you don't have enough money to build that project. Okay, we've got
the money, and we can either bond it or we can USDA that money, but why would you ever
build a project if you can put electrical doors in there which is supposed be in this day and age if
you've got the money, which we have the money. So do a change order and build it right. If we
don't have the money then, you know, Larry can open. . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, that's understandable. My concern is the, like you said, the little
nitpicky stuff that they wanted to do. Are some of those things that they wanted to do necessary
to get this project done in a safe and efficient manner? Or is this something that they just, like
you said, are trying to up their bid?
MR. BUZIANIS: No, no, anything that's done just to up the bid we're rejecting, no, we're not
approving any of that kind of stuff
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. BUZIANIS: The stuff that's on the Chiefs response to you, that's all necessary stuff I personally,
and I'm one that, and Jeff can say this and Larry can say this, I'm one that fights like crazy to
stop these change orders or stop these upgrades unless they're fully justified.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you for that clarification. I have a couple
of quick questions along the same lines that Mr. Couch was approaching. Number one was these
change orders are not, as you said, a part of the original contract, these are upgrades for these
specifics that we're looking at the 3.25, is that correct?
MR. BUZIANIS: Most of 'em.. .1 don't know if I could break it down here without having the
documents in front of it. Most of 'em are upgrades but there are some that...and I'll give you
just this one example of one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BUZIANIS: A waterline, a 30-inch waterline that the County owns was shown in this area. We
went in to put in the sewer line and found out that that waterline was not here even though the
plans that the County have showed it there. It was actually over here which was also in line with
a power line which then made a change order which we done force account, but we had to do a
change order to even get the sewer line installed. So it wasn't an upgrade, it was just a necessary
thing to get the sewer line installed. And there are some like that that there's just no way to build
a project without doing a change order.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So someone in essence didn't do their homework to make sure
that everything lined up?
MR. BUZIANIS: Without throwing the architect under the bus, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Somebody's under the bus right now.
MR. BUZIANIS: Somebody messed . . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We just haven't started the wheels to throw 'ern further, but okay.
MR. BUZIANIS: Yeah. I mean the County said here's where the waterline is -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. BUZIANIS: --but the architect should have went back and pinged it or test holed it and found
exactly where it was before he'd done the plans -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BUZIANIS:

. (inaudible). . .

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And again, the next question I have is, so what
percentage then would you say is these upgrades versus, you know, so you don't have to give me
an exact figure, but is it 50/50, 60/40? What is it? Because the public needs to understand, okay,
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and I think the key here, and you mentioned it earlier, we do a procurement law taking the lowest
bid. We are our own monster in that respect, we create our own problems. So let's cut to the
chase and no mind the bull caca that's going on, we create our own monster. So now we're here,
at 27, now it's going to be 30, 31, 32 million. Still far below the 41 or 42 we originally talked
about years ago. All that being said, what percentage of this money is really upgrades and what
is change orders that were necessitated by whomever, whoever made a mistake. Not throwing
anyone under the bus at this point.
MR. BUZIANIS: I wish could give you that figure because I'd like to give you an accurate figure
because that's a very important question, but if I could, we could probably get that to you this
afternoon or...
MR. BETTENDORF: Yeah, we have each change broken down. We probably have it identified as an
unforeseen condition, a design change, or an owner change, and I don't have the percentages
here with me but it can be easily tabulated and given to you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think, Mr. Chair, it's important to understand that. I think
because right now people are frustrated because again, every time we have a major project
there's change orders. We talk about it all the time, and there's an old saying where I come
from, if it's too good to be true, it's probably not, and that's exactly what has happened here.
But if it's upgrades and it's 70 percent, 60 percent upgrades and 30, 40 percent mistakes, again
like Mr. Couch mentioned, things we can live with, Mr. Chair. Things we can live with. The
last question I have for you, of all of these issues that have been brought up by Mr. Hokama and
Mr. Couch and others that will.. .how many of them will we continue to see come forward? How
many more will you think, do you think will come forward that we'll have to sit here again at a
later date to make more change orders, to pay for more change orders?
MR. BUZIANIS: I've discussed this a little bit with Assistant Chief Hudson and he's comfortable and
I'm pretty comfortable, too, that you're not going to see much more requests for money.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BUZIANIS: There's definitely going to be some more change orders because the project's such a
complicated project. You're going to see more change orders, but I think we're totally covered
with money now, right, Chief?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BUZIANIS: So I mean I sure hope we're not back here again.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Chair, let the record show the Chief did say yes. He
answered, even though he's far away from the mark, mic I should say. I just want that on record,
because I think this is important. We get frustrated when we have these, and Mr. Hokama has
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had much more experience than I have in this area. But the few times that we have, the change
orders drive you nuts, and that's putting it very simply.
MR. BUZIANIS: I agree with you completely, 'cause that's what's driving me nuts right now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And again, upgrades because we can do it. Automatic doors
instead of push doors. I'm all for that kind of stuff, but I also can tell you, upgrades in that area
cost you more for maintenance purposes in the future. But that's another story and another
conversation, I won't go there. I'll let others ask questions. Thank you, Mr. Chair, for allowing
me that moment.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair Unfortunately, I wasn't able to sit on,
on the most recent meeting that we had about this, but I have a couple of thoughts. One is I think
all of us agree that our number one goal is to get this station built. We want it finished, because
it's a project we're so far into and it's something we all agreed we needed. And I remember all
the discussions we had in coming to agreement about the funding. What I'm really curious about
is we all seem to be skirting around the issue of something went wrong somewhere and
somebody either forgot something, made a mistake or whatever, and that's not the kind of thing
we can discuss in an open session 'cause it might incur liability. I'm curious, in the past, and,
you know, we've built a lot of stuff here in Maui County and we have people that have been
around for a long time. Have we ever made an attempt to recover this kind of money that results
from mistakes or oversights or whatever we want to call them?
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair is not aware. Maybe Mr. Buzianis can add some light to that.
MR. BUZIANIS: Yeah, I'd love to address that question. In the past and I've been at this job since
1986, not this job but within the County and probably this job for far too long. But I have seen
these things come up before, I have never seen the County go back and really try to get that
money, and that has angered me in the past. And there's one in particular problem on this
project, without going into a lot of detail and taking up your time, that I'm going to fight like hell
for the County to go back and collect on, and I've been battling. So in the past I don't think it's
ever happened. I've never seen it happen in the past that we go back and fight on it, and
especially even the errors and omissions insurance, I've never seen us go back. And there's
several times I've wished we had but we haven't.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Chair And thank you, Mr. Buzianis, I appreciate the
answer. But it does in my opinion certainly factor into the decision we're going to make here,
and maybe it's an issue we should be discussing in executive session. But, you know, we're all
talking about hiring licensed and insured contractors and people to do work for us, so it would
seem to me that, that's a possibility. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Madam Chair, would you like us to call upon Mr. Wong?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If Mr. Wong is available, yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, he's here.
MR. WONG: Good morning, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning, Mr. Wong.
MR. WONG: I have been listening on our closed circuit TV, and I'm aware of the questions that I have
been pressed and I want to be very careful about how we answer it. But I want to assure this
body that the historical approach is not the current approach. If there's money to be had, our
Department, I assure you, will make the effort to collect it. There's issues that you have touched
upon that I have been directly involved in from the beginning I am very careful about our
prospective litigated matters, and this project has had my attention since I walked in the door and
Chief Hudson, I reached out. So my Department has been directly involved in discussing the
shortfalls and directly involved in dealing with the prospective liabilities that are upon us. So
without getting into further greater detail, and I can do that in executive session, I would offer to
you the confidence that we're paying very close attention to all your concerns. Those that you
have raised, we've already discussed and we've already dealt with. So I can offer you more
information in executive session, if you wish.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair And thank you, Corporation Counsel.
I know we're in good hands. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I thank Mr. Wong for his presence. I think he lends a level of
confidence in our discussion this morning on this matter; however, I still feel that it is to the
Committee's advantage to seriously consider executive session to talk with our Chief
Corporation Counsel so that we as Councilors may also be advised how to appropriately provide
comment in a general open meeting to not jeopardize the efforts that Mr. Wong and his
Department may be doing ongoing in confidential talks regarding the matter. So at your
guidance, Chairman, I ask for your consideration.
CHAIR WHITE: Well if the Committee is in favor of doing so, the Chair would entertain a motion to
convene an executive meeting closed to the public, pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4), Hawaii
Revised Statutes, to consult with legal counsel on questions and issues pertaining to powers,
duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County, the Council, and the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I make that motion, Mr. Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second the motion.
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CHAIR WHITE: Motion's been made by Mr. Hokama and seconded Ms. Baisa to go into executive
session. Any discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor, please signify by saying
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no"? Motion carries, nine-zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll,
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR WHITE: And with that, we will recess the open session and go into executive session. We'll
be in recess for two minutes. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS:

10:56 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:42 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . (gavel). . . The meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee please come to
order. It's.. .what is today?
MS. SAKAMOTO: The 12 th .
CHAIR WHITE: The 12 th •
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The 12 th , March 12 th , yes.
CHAIR WHITE: I should have said come back to order and left it at that but. Okay, Members, we had
a valuable discussion during executive session, clarified a number of issues for us. Going
forward, Members, one of the questions that I feel we have to ask in this time of questionable
finances coming down the pike, is whether or not we should be...there are clearly parts of this
budget amendment request that we must pass out in order for the structure to keep going. The
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question in my mind is whether or not the Committee feels that the, some of the items that are
not necessarily mission critical to the opening of the station should be put in line with the rest of
our budget requests. So it's the Chair's interest to hear your feelings as to whether or not we
limit this budget amendment to a number that includes the items that must be covered? And part
of that is money that has already been spent. And whether you would like us to remove from this
request items that can be done at a later date and consider them along with the items in the
upcoming budget process?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mister.. .yeah, Mr. Couch first, then Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair And, you know, thank you for that question. I
think if we put off the stuff that could be put off, it might result in more expense only because
the contractor is gone and then we decide in July, August or whenever to say okay go get 'em.
They might be gone and have, need to come back at a different time. You know we've got what
we need to finish the station pretty much. I say we should just, let's get it done when
everybody's there, everybody's onsite and ready to go as opposed to stretching it out. That
would be my comment. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Carroll...oh, I'm sorry. Mr. Victorino followed by Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair And, you know, I know the people in Kihei
have waited many, many, many, many years for this, and since I've been on the Council this has
been an ongoing challenge to get it completed, get it done, and then the downturn in the
economy held it back for a number of years. I, too, have to agree with my colleague, I think, Mr.
Chair, I'd like to pass out the way it is 'cause I think everything is critical. The tower and all
these other things that were left out I think that are really needed in that area and will be shared.
That will give more public safety for our community in Kihei and Makena and Wailea. I don't
think we can, you know, as far as I'm concerned, we're still way below what we had originally
looked at, at the 41 million, 42 million that we were originally told back when I first walked in
on this Council some six and plus years ago. Now we're at 31, close to 32. I just hope that these
changes will be the end of the major changes, and Mr. Hudson said yes, three times shook his
head again, so God and him and all of us in this room have heard it. But I really think at this
point I'd like to push this through, and whatever else needs to be done, you know, main thing it's
important enough to bring it. I think these are very important changes and I'd like to favor doing
at this point this amendment at entire, in its entirety. Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair I agree with Mr. Couch. I think that in the end
that the community will be better served by passing this out now, and I think in the end by doing
this now we will be saving tax dollars. And it is the financially responsible thing to do even
though it does grate on us sometime. Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. Based on all of the discussion and
what we had the opportunity to discuss in executive session, I support the idea of us going
forward and handling what needs to be done now, and I just feel very comfortable. I think we
need to move this forward, and I'd like to see it complete when it's completed. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Well let me just...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If I may, I can appreciate Mr. Couch's position, it just happens to be in his
district this project; however, you know, spending the people's money is not that simple for me.
Okay. I wish it was but it's not. So why shouldn't we go through the regular process regarding
cement wash over CMU? I mean, Jesus, you're asking me for CIP money for something that's,
eventually an operational maintenance thing. You know we don't have the Captain Amaral, but,
you know, what I agreed to spend $16 million for to upgrade communications, I want to know
why things like this is not part of that $16 million appropriation. A kennel, 10,000, I can wait.
Crosswalk, what's wrong with the current training site? Give us the understanding why you
would want to make operational changes of this type of what I would call more minor scale
regarding a major CIP project? You know with this project called the, you know, with the
voiceover and that bi-directional amplifier, if this is another way for us not to talk about whether
or not we really were going to build an emergency action center, at one time was Waikapu that
we chose not to move forward in the previous Administration, and this is a way to circumvent
that and place it in this project without the discussion to put another 40,000-plus square feet, then
at least be honest with this Committee members and with the taxpayers and tell us exactly why
and what it is for then. Don't bide it in one change order to me and circumvent the normal
review process of a major CIP component. That, I do not tolerate. And I think the other
Members need to understand, hey, there's many tricks that I have forgotten but there's many
tricks I have still remembered of how things are done in a budget. And so I have my reservations
of giving the whole amount, Chairman. I can see, you know, 2 million plus but not the whole 3,
3.25. So that's my position, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. The reason the Chair brings this up is first of all we have one of the
corrections that the Chief provided us in his answer was that the ceiling amount of an $80,000
expense is actually an $80,000 credit, so that to me, that's an easy takeoff. The other is we have
as we have been talking about, we have the $16 million cost for the emergency radio system, and
my recollection and I wish Mr. Amaral were here but my recollection was that that $16 million
was going to provide a system that involved the redundancy necessary and the triangulation from
other islands to provide full coverage. And so the question in my mind is if the radio tower and
the phone system were taken out of the initial bid, were those mission critical items? And if
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they're not mission critical, can they be purchased at a later date? And I realize the, you gotta
have some sort of phone system, but it looks to me like the phone system is a replacement for the
system in the Wailuku Station as well as the system for the other. And I'll give you a chance to
discuss these. But if I were to look at just doing the preparation, the site preparation for the
tower but not doing it all the way, you know, I understand that everyone wants to get this thing
moving, that's the easiest thing to do. But I think the other perspective is that we've got a budget
session coming up, and when you look at the numbers of the projects that we discussed from a
human services' standpoint this morning, there's a lot of need out there, there's a lot of desire for
those funds as well. Should the Department be asked to simply justify these during the normal
budget process instead of throwing them all into this basket at this time? So...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I see that, you know, we have some discomfort
with just, you know, blanketing the whole thing. In the interest of the Committee's time, would
it be helpful if you could come back with a list of recommendations as to what needs to be
funded right now and your recommendations as to what could be handled later, and then we just
take it from there. Otherwise, we could sit here for a very long time, and my opinion is we
should do this now, somebody else's opinion is we should wait. I think we need a starting point,
and it will save us all time.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: We'll be happy to do that.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I think the Chief is prepared to respond to some of that now.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure, please proceed.
MR. HUDSON: I'll just answer a couple of those questions. First off, if these items weren't in or if
they were in when it was originally bid then that would have been fine and we wouldn't be
having this conversation, but if we stayed under budget, let's say the thing came in at 37 million,
we would have seen these, the County Council would have seen these twice already. You would
have seen it in previous Budget and Finance Committees over the previous two years. There was
never, never any intent to be dishonest or covert. The Police Department doesn't deal that way.
It was a matter of time before you saw these, there was no intent to hide, so let's be real clear on
that. What would you get if you did not put in the phone system right now? Well, there's two
gentlemen in the audience that would be happy to answer that question, and if they could come
down. But before that, I'll answer the question about the radio tower. The radio tower as I
mentioned earlier on, was always considered mission critical for the station and part of
- 36 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 12, 2013

Jeff s...I'm sorry, Captain Amaral's radio project. And his explanation and this is his
explanation that's in your response from the Mayor, clearly identifies the important role that this
tower plays in the police station. So it should move forward. Now let's talk a little bit about the
kennels. The kennels will allow the Police Department to train their dogs that are still under
quarantine. Well what does this mean really? Well this means that the dog hits the road six
weeks ahead of schedule in a Kihei district. So why would we build it now, why can't we put it
off 'til later? We could, we could, there's not a problem there, except to dig up the sewer pipe
which is part of that construction is going to be cost prohibitive in the years, in the future. It is
clearly more cost effective to put the kennels in now rather than later. The voiceover IP, Mr.
King and Mr. Verkerke, who could come down here and answer the questions, exactly why we
went with voiceover IP. The concrete walkway that you see over there, that could be taken
down, you're right. We could hold off on taking that. It's simply simpler to build it now than
later. You have the equipment there, you have the. . . (inaudible). . . there, you have everything
that you need there. So our opinion, the Police Department's opinion is that if you really had to
cut one thing from this, the only thing that you could really cut is the concrete walkway. The
cement wash which you alluded to earlier or you mentioned earlier, okay, some of that's done a
little bit but it's not completed. We could take that out but the County doesn't like to build
buildings that look horrendous, and the interior of that building just looks absolutely horrendous
without the wash in place. And Mr. Verkerke and Mr. King, if I may, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we have five minutes before we lose I believe two more Members.
MR. VERKERKE: Mr Chair, the voiceover IP phone system...
CHAIR WHITE: If you could just identify yourself, Mr. Verkerke.
MR. VERKERKE: Oh, sure. My name is Jacob Verkerke, I'm the Chief Technology Officer for the
County of Maui. The phone system for this particular station was selected after an open,
competitive process to find the best technology for the County and for this particular station. At
the time that it was most needed...the timing was right is a better way to put it, to find the best
technology for the County. As Mr. King will support, we've had a phone system in place for the
County of Maui for eight to ten years now that is clearly reaching or has reached the end of life.
The Kihei Police Station gave us an opportunity to, in an open and competitive process, find the
technology that will stay with the County of Maui for a while. If we had done this three years
ago, both the infrastructure, the technology in place in the County of Maui and the type of phone
systems commonly used by the public sector like ourselves would have been a poorer match than
we were able to find right now. And we would have had a phone system that was defined based
on the requirements of two to three years ago and the specifications and technology that was
available two or three years ago. The benefit we have from delaying that to the time when it was
appropriate in the schedule of the construction was that we now have a system that matches our
capabilities and the technology available in the marketplace in a very cost-effective and efficient
way, providing a lot of redundancy, resiliency, I should say, and reliability which is a key
component of the requirements for the Police Department. That also means that we cannot look
at the police station in Kihei in isolation, we need to make sure that the phone system that we
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have selected is integrated with the other locations for the Police Department and integrated with
the rest of the County of Maui. I believe we have found that solution. It requires that we provide
upgrades to core capability in the County Building, because the police station in Kihei needs to
be integrated with that capability so we can mix in and cross over into the older system as we go
through a period of transition. It also means that the police station in Wailuku needs to be
integrated with the capabilities we roll out in Kihei, because otherwise, you have a system where
officers in Kihei can't just go ahead and pick up the phone and do four-digit dialing to their
fellow officers in Wailuku where you end up incurring complexity and cost by having to go out
to the public phone system just to talk to another station within the Department. So there's lots
of operational and technology requirements that we looked at, and we ended up selecting a
system that I believe answers all of those. It requires that we approach this from a
comprehensive perspective and not just look in isolation at the Kihei Station but look at what
does this provide us in the way of opportunities for integration, functionality, for the County as a
whole. And I think we have found a solution that is appropriate, and I think that going ahead
with the implementation where necessary within the County infrastructure to make sure that
when the doors are open in the Kihei Station, that we are fully ready to provide the services that
the Police Department expects. We've done that and I think we're ready to move on. If we
delay that then it will delay delivery of those services to the police station, 'cause we still have to
do some fundamental core upgrades to allow that functionality in Kihei to be readily available to
the officers stationed there. I hope I made sense.
CHAIR WHITE: Well it sounds like this is a phone system replacement for the entire County.
MR. VERKERKE: The technology we have selected was selected for eventual deployment to the whole
County, because it really wouldn't make sense to go ahead and look at a narrow focus for the
police station in Kihei and then when we're ready to replace the rest of the County end up with a
platform that may not necessarily be the same. So when we out to an open public solicitation for
these services, we looked at what the requirements for the whole County would be. This project
is looking to make sure that the Kihei Station has that functionality available. In the upcoming
budget cycle we'll look for funding to deploy the system to the rest of the County, but this
project in and of itself is not going to make that possible to roll it out everywhere we need to.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So your statement is that the phone system, the price tag that is on the phone
system on our list is just for Kihei? Because you were saying that -MR. VERKERKE: It's every...
CHAIR WHITE: --you needed the core upgrades of the County Building, the Wailuku Police Station, as
well as Kihei.
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah, so the price tag that you have there will allow the Kihei Police Station to have
a phone system that's integrated with the other main station of the Police Department, and all of
that needs to tie back to some core capabilities for reliability and integration. The rest of the
County that hasn't, won't have the opportunity to be upgraded immediately, and to make sure
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that we don't have to disconnect. So there are three elements. Some core capabilities need to be
installed in the County Building because that ultimately is going to be where all of the phone
functionality needs to be integrated for, you know, all the functionality that it is going to offer.
We need to make sure that we have compatible capability at the Wailuku Station so that the
Kihei Station won't be isolated with its own unique, insular phone capabilities.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, we have gotten clearance from Mr. Guzman that we can recess until
the end and take these matters up again at the end of the EDR [sic] hearing this afternoon. So we
will recess, we'll be in recess until somewhere in the neighborhood -MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --of 3:00 to 3:30.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. KANESHINA: It's best probably if we set it at 3:30. I coordinated with the EAR Staff and he
feels that 3:30 would be a fair time to reconvene.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. That brings up the question whether if they're done at 3:00, to be able to start
at 3:00.
MR. KANESHINA: That's just something we have to deal with when we recess. We have to have it at
a time certain.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. Okay. So we will recess until 3:30 this afternoon following EDR [sic].
. . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

12:04 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:37 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee meeting will come back to order.
Excuse for that little delay, we were...our recording machine was unavailable until it was copied
over. Members, under any set of circumstances, we've got to defer the police station if we're
going to be able to discharge it on Friday. So I think we've had an exhaustive discussion and I
thank everybody for their input, and I especially thank all of you for coming and sharing your
thoughts and concerns with us today. So since we have posted it for a discharge on Friday,
without objection, we'll defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: SC)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
ITEM BF-13(1): AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND PROGRAM ANNUAL PLAN (CC 12-242
and 13-84)

CHAIR WHITE: And we will move on to BF-13, as soon as I get my glasses on. Okay, today we've
got the Affordable Housing Fund Program Annual Plan for Fiscal Year 2013, and joining us is
Jo-Ann Ridao. And I don't see Buddy. Is Buddy coming today?
MS. RIDAO: No, Chair Buddy is on Oahu. He has a surgery scheduled for today.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, yikes. Well I wish him the best.
MS. RIDAO: Yes, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And the Committee is in receipt of County Communication 12-42 and 13-84 from the
Director of Housing and Human Concerns, transmitting the Affordable Housing Annual Plan for
Fiscal Year 2013, which includes the following: a bill to amend the fiscal year budget relating to
the Affordable Housing Fund by adding a proviso of $800,000 for the County of Maui
Neighborhood Revitalization Program, Na Hale 0 Maui project. The second is a proviso of
$500,000 for the Building Houses, Building Hope, Habitat for Humanity, Maui project. An
$800,000 proviso for the FLC Lower Main Street project, Family Life Center, Inc. And a
$400,000 proviso for the Hale Lokelani 'Ohana, Lokelani 'Ohana project. So with that,
Ms. Ridao, would you like to provide some opening remarks?
MS. RIDAO: Yes, thank you, Chair I'd like to share with the, with you and the Committee that the
Affordable Housing Fund Annual Plan consisted of nine applications or proposals, and I wanted
to just go over that list with you. Kihei Kauhale Nani water upgrade system. The County of
Maui Neighborhood Revitalization Program. The Building Houses, Building Hope, Habitat for
Humanity. Family Life Center's Lower Main Street project. Hale Makana 0 Waiale rehab
project. Hale Lokelani 'Ohana. Ocean View Apartments, DBR Development. Kehalani Senior
Housing Project Phase I, Stanford Carr Development. And Malama Housing Network, the
Auhana Cove Project. The nine proposals were reviewed and evaluated by a panel of three
people, two of which were community members, and based on their review they recommended
six projects for funding. The Kihei Kauhale Nani water system upgrade. County of Maui
Neighborhood Revitalization Program, Na Hale 0 Maui. Building Houses, Building Hope,
Habitat for Humanity. Family Life Center Lower Main Street project. Hale Makana 0 Waiale
rehab project, and the Hale Lokelani 'Ohana, Hale Lokelani project. In addition, the Department
added the Section 8 Homeownership Program to assist those people on the Section 8 Program
that are ready under our Family Self-Sufficiency Program to go out and purchase their own
home. That is my cap of what we are presenting to you, and as the Chair shared with you, there
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are four, I guess it's an ordinance amendment which is the County of Maui Neighborhood
Revitalization Program, the Building Houses, Building Hope, Family Life Center Lower Main
project, and the Hale Lokelani 'Ohana project. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, we are starting with the Na Hale 0 Maui project, and before us we
have a proposed bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Appendix A of the Fiscal Year
2013 Budget for the County of Maui as it Pertains to Part II, Special Purpose
Revenues - Schedule Of Revolving/Special Funds for Fiscal Year 2013, Affordable Housing
Fund, Fiscal Year 2013 Affordable Housing Plan, Neighborhood Revitalization Program. So
with that, we'll open it up for questions. Members? Oh, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Excuse me, Chair I have a procedural question.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If we're going to take up the four that are recommended for funding,
will we have an opportunity to discuss the other projects?
CHAIR WHITE: We'll be scheduling those later. The Committee Staff and Chair had questions that
we felt needed to be answered before scheduling the other items, so those will be coming up at a
later date.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. I just wanted to be sure that we'd have an opportunity to discuss
all nine.
CHAIR WHITE: Today or?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well at some point.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we will bringing them forward as we get the other questions answered.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, mister...actually, Mr. Hokama followed by -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --Mr. Victorino.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well I had a procedural question. I don't know what
Mr. Hokama's question might be, but I have another procedural question. But I'll yield if that's
what he's going to be moving into.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's not procedure, Chairman, it's about actual applications.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, again, the question begs to be asked, you know, you
recommended four and there were five that weren't recommended by you and your Staff because
of questions. Will we be able to find out what those questions are and how long before they
appear before us?
CHAIR WHITE: We're planning to schedule something on the 27 th as I had mentioned this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Hopefully we'll have the answers by then.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. It's important that, you know, 'cause some of these groups
are most anxiously waiting for, you know, what's happening, and if you're just putting them off,
for them this could be detrimental. Okay, Mr. Chair, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Ms. Ridao, I guess maybe for, would be applicable to
any or all of this stuff for requests this afternoon, but for this, the first one, Na Hale 0 Maui
project. My understanding like with the Habitat for Humanity, they sell the unit to a qualified
applicant, correct?
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. They receive the revenues or how does this financing or the monthly
payment goes back to Na Hale 0 Maui?
MS. RIDAO: Yes, correct. Actually, the Na Hale 0 Maui one is a little different from Habitat. Na
Hale 0 Maui will go out, purchase the house with the monies we provide them -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MS. RIDAO: --and then they rehab the home, and then the home is sold at a discount rate. So they get
the full amount of what they sell the house for. Under the Habitat for Humanity's program, my
understanding is that Habitat will do a 30-year, 0 percent interest loan, so that the applicant
whose home is being rehabbed has 30 years to pay that loan back.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can the Committee consider this like a revolving fund that the money that's
paid back then gets recycled again to another purchase of another unit?
MS. RIDAO: I would say with the Na Hale monies, that could be considered a revolving loan fund or a
revolving fund.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this request, if anything, expands the revolving loan amount that
is accessible to them to buy, rehab, and sell?
MS. RIDAO: Yes, it provides them more funding to, they can purchase more units, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is...would be, it would be on our part a good understanding
that this a perpetual thing then?
MS. RIDAO: It is... did you say successful?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Perpetual.
MS. RIDAO: Perpetual.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It will continue to go year after year because of the way the program runs.
The money goes out, they do the purchase, they sell it, the money comes back in, circulate...
MS. RIDAO: I think the concept of the land trust or the.. .it's not a land trust, the trust, the Na Hale 0
Maui purchase trust is considered a revolving fund, and yes, it's intended to be in perpetuity;
however, I think it will, you know, it, you always have to build up your capacity in order to get
to that point.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So with this amount, at what capacity would you say we're getting
this entity to?
MS. RIDAO: You know I would have to ask John to come down and answer that question. I know that
with this award it's probably around close to $3 million of County money, he also got HUD
monies, so he would have to answer that question.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chairman, would you allow...
CHAIR WHITE: Would you like us to bring Mr. Andersen forward?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If Mr. Andersen is willing to.
CHAIR WHITE: I think that would be very helpful, because he mentioned this morning that he's
received $3.6 million which I believe operates as a revolving fund for the purchases, and it
would be I think important for us to understand how our funding fits into that. So,
Mr. Andersen, if you -MR. ANDERSEN: Yes, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --do you need the question restated or?
MR. ANDERSEN: Well, be happy to have the question restated so I'm accurately answering it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Mr. Andersen, first thank you for being here, yeah, to give us some
comment. I was asking the Director and maybe I'll ask you then directly. This $800,000 that we
are considering to provide your entity, Na Hale 0 Maui, where would this place your entity in
being able to have a self-sustained amount of equity in your funds to keep this revolving on a
perpetual basis?
MR. ANDERSEN: I wish it would be a fully refunded revolving fund, but we are investing about
$100,000, losing $100,000 is another way to put it but I prefer to look at it as investing. When
we buy, you know, an judicial foreclosure, an REO and we rehab it, that rehab can range
anywhere from 20 to 60 thousand dollars depending on what it is. Then we're buying the price
down to make it affordable, and we're providing single-family homes for under 300,000. So
we're investing 100,000 in round numbers per property, so the fund will basically decline by
$100,000 each time we produce a house. As I testified this morning, I think that's a lot of return
for the $100,000 investment. We've had projects that have taken five times that to build the
same house. But our funds are reinvested. We have already bought over $8 million worth of
housing with about $6 million in funding, round numbers. So we're already reinvesting money
into the second phase and third phase. We requested this money because we do see a closing
window of opportunity in the foreclosures and the RE0s, and we will be able to do what we're
doing for about another two years before the market is going to so change that the prices would
be so high that it would require 200,000 or 300,000 in subsidy per property. So we want to take
advantage of the properties that are still coming through the judicial foreclosure system and
acquire them now so that we can keep the cost, you know, effective $100,000 subsidy and not
watch it go way up from there.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. I appreciate your candidness, Mr. Andersen, because you call
it like it is, a $100,000 subsidy, yeah. I appreciate that straightforward description of how, what
it really is. So thank you very much.
MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR WHITE: You know if I could just ask, the 3.6 million that you received in the, in Federal funds,
does that corpus remain or is that also burning down at a...
MR. ANDERSEN: Exactly the same way.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. ANDERSEN: Yeah, we're reinvesting the money into second phase, third phase, and fourth phase
until the funds are exhausted, basically. And, you know, this $800,000 based on our current
performance will provide 8 move-in condition, single-family homes, and now's the time to take
advantage of this while we can still buy the inventory. We've also expanded with our
reinvestment which has allowed us to buy now two buildable lots with water meters so that when
the rehab slows down we can get into new construction and provide housing on those lots. And
those have been judicial foreclosures as well. So we're trying to take advantage of what
inventory is coming on at a reasonable price that pencils out for us to either rehab or build truly
affordable housing. And we are selling Our housing at quite a bit below what is on the HUD
income tables, because really, you know, we could say oh, you know, 300 or 400 is still
affordable according to the tables and it is when you look at the tables, but it's not affordable to
our families. They're telling us consistently, keep the price under 300,000 and we can get into a
home at current interest rates. And all of our owners' housing expense has been less than
comparable rent in the same neighborhood because of low interest rates and lower loan balances
because of our lower prices.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Andersen, for being here.
When you sell the house, is the bank providing a loan or are -MR. ANDERSEN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --you providing the loan?
MR. ANDERSEN: No, the bank is providing conventional financing through the Fannie Mae My
Community Loan Program which is a special program that allows low- and moderate-income
families to buy with as little as 3 percent down, and closing costs run about 2 percent. So for
5 percent down, our families are able to get into a home, and since our homes are appraising for
far more than we're selling them for, they're not getting hit with private mortgage insurance
premiums which kill affordability, a couple hundred bucks a month right there. So we've been
able to get that, you know, into a niche where their loans are less than 20 percent but we don't
have to have them pay mortgage insurance which drives the cost up, because our appraisals are
coming up so high, even on the leasehold. Because the community land trust type of leasehold is
very different than conventional leasehold. Our leasehold does not decline in value as a
conventional leasehold does, 'cause at the end of the term we still have to pay them for the
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house. At the end of the term of a conventional leasehold the owner has to pack their bags and
leave, they get nothing. Here, they get a check on their way out for the value of that house that,
you know, they have owned for all those years. So appraisals are very different and they're
coming in much higher than conventional leasehold.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that leads to several new questions. But I...when you get, say the
$250,000 from the bank for that house, do you immediately reinvest it into another set of houses?
MR. ANDERSEN: As the opportunities present themselves. This is very much an opportunity-driven
program. We've been working very hard to get housing on the West Side, and we have some
money allocated still in the last grant dedicated to the West Side. And I have attended six
judicial foreclosures in a row with cashier's check in hand ready to acquire those properties and
every one of 'em has been cancelled for bankruptcy and one other. So I'm still tracking them but
sometimes it can take six months or eight months to get the property to sale and then get court
confirmation and then go from there. So we're reinvesting it as quickly as we can, but as I said,
opportunity driven. And I see these opportunities presenting themselves to us for about the next
year and a half to two years.
CO'UNCILMEMBER COUCH: So and how long is, you know, when somebody moves out of the
place, how long do they have to stay in the place before they can move out?
MR. ANDERSEN: There is no minimum time limit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they can move out in a year?
MR. ANDERSEN: Right. They will, you know, we have a shared equity formula that rewards length of
time of ownership, so the longer they live in the house, the bigger their equity share grows. But
if somebody, you know, bought a house from us last year and said hey, we just got a job transfer,
I'm on my way, and in fact I got a call like that but they've owned the house for two years, then
we would compute the resale price and, you know, keep it affordable, they would get a share of
the equity. So there's no minimum time, they just won't get much, you know, as much of a
share of the equity as if they had lived in the house for 10 years or 14 years or something like
that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So then when you resell that back, do you take a loss on that or do you
try and sell it back...
MR. ANDERSEN: Well the resale formula is designed so that it balances getting that current
homeowner a share of the equity but keeping it affordable for the next homeowner. So, you
know, we start out at a point, and I measure things using the area median income. Our goal is if
we're selling a house to an 80 percent AMI person that the next, we're going to price it for the
next household to hit the same category of 80 percent, if possible. If not possible then a
90 percent, you know, AMI family might buy it or a 100 percent. We go up to 120 percent if the
funding agency allows that. Some of the funding agencies cap at 80 percent which means we
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cannot sell the house to anybody earning more than 80 percent, but most of our houses are
available to our workforce who are earning up to 120 percent and they still need help. The only
thing that the 80 to 120 percent families can afford to buy are condominiums, and the demand is
for single-family homes. They are still priced out of the single-family home market unless they,
you know, work through our program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So after all these transactions go back and forth, at the end of the day
after, per house that you sell, you end up losing . . . (inaudible). . .
MR. ANDERSEN: About $100,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Hundred thousand, okay.
MR. ANDERSEN: Yeah, in fact I just computed the average for our first 17 and it came out to $97,000
average subsidy. A combination of buying the price down, rehabbing the property, carrying
costs, whatever, you know, cost of sale, all those things are factored into that price.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And you do have a reserve, if everybody all of a sudden had
jobs out of town and wanted to sell their houses, you can buy them all back?
MR. ANDERSEN: Couldn't buy them all back, but the odds of them all moving at the same time are
not very great. We have reserves dedicated for repurchase.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. ANDERSEN: Exactly correct. I could handle probably two houses at a time on a repurchase with,
you know, the reserves we have at this time, and we do have to be ready. Now the homeowner
also has the right to bring us another income-qualified buyer, and we encourage that 'cause they
all have friends who visited their houses and have said gee, how did you get a nice house like
this? Oh, Na Hale 0 Maui got it for us. Well gee, we'd like one like that. So the first thing we
tell our homeowners when they're in that situation is, you know, bring your connections to us,
we will income quality them, and we could supervise the transaction, you know, completely
between the two parties without having to take title back ourselves 'cause that gets more
expensive. So we try to facilitate the most cost-effective transfer at an affordable price for the
next family, and it's all transparent, everybody knows what the numbers are and how we're
doing it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair'?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 12, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, John, thank you for all that explanation. I think
that really helps many of the people out there who are listening to better understand the program
and what it's not so much, and I like the word investment versus loss. You know I think it's
more appropriate because we are helping the most vulnerable part of our community, those who
are working hard but just don't have that income level to qualify on a regular conventional loan.
MR. ANDERSEN: Correct. Thank you. We do view it as an investment in the community.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think I'd like to, I like to use that word. What I wanted to
ask you, these loans that are being worked on or the people that have moved into the various
homes, are there a typical, like that family this morning, the gentleman that came in that says,
hey, my wife and I both work -MR. ANDERSEN: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I have three daughters living in a two-bedroom apartment.
MR. ANDERSEN: Two bedroom.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know...
MR. ANDERSEN: Time and time again I've heard exactly the same story.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: A very similar story -MR. ANDERSEN: Very similar.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and long-term residents who've been here for many, many years
working and trying to find that home but just out of their reach.
MR. ANDERSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that's the kind of the people you're basically dealing with.
You're not dealing with a lot of new people coming in who just moved into the community last
year or...
MR. ANDERSEN: None at all.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. ANDERSEN: No, that's why we put up the four-step program that we did. We educate and work
with the buyers, get them prequalified, and while, you know, we cannot exclude legally other
people, the system is set up so that it functions for the local community. And they participate
with us for several months, sometimes even a year or more before we get the right house for
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them. And they're local, they're involved, they come to all of our open houses. We have not
had a single offshore buyer or anything even close to it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The last question I have for you is, when you were mentioning
that you look at another year and a half to two years as window of opportunity which I, and I
think most of us see that change coming.
MR. ANDERSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Prices, you know, prices are rising, and I've been told by many
realtors there's a lot of offshore money coming in buying right now because it's fairly reasonable

MR. ANDERSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --which is also creating another problem, but let's not -MR. ANDERSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --go in there. When you do this and it's taking six months, do you
refocus.. .1 know you're tracking these, but you're looking for any area anywhere on Maui -MR. ANDERSEN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --where affordable housing available, not whether it's west, south,
central, east, Upcountry, it doesn't make a difference in your mind, right?
MR. ANDERSEN: We have buyers for all of those areas, and once again, being opportunity driven, I
look for the opportunity that makes the most sense, and the wider spread the areas, the better.
You know we are doing scattered site affordable housing which is about the best thing you can
do instead of concentrating it all in one area. So we want to spread these affordables, 'cause
when you walk down the street, stand on a sidewalk, and look at one of our homes and look at
the house next door, no one will ever know that ours is affordable and the other is market rate. It
looks absolutely the same, it's maintained as well as anyone else does 'cause it homeownership.
So scattered site affordables are the best you can do, but it's very hard to develop scattered site
affordables because you don't have these kind of situations. The Legislature, the State
Legislature changed the foreclosure laws twice in the last two years, and it has delayed the
processing of quite a few foreclosures which are now in judicial foreclosure 'cause none of the
lenders are using the new non-judicial. And so I'm tracking houses, literally some of 'em right
next door to houses we already own that despite the improving market conditions, these houses
are in a legal limbo land because they've been abandoned, they're vacant, and the foreclosure
process hasn't even been started yet. I tracked one for three years now in Maui Lani and it's yet
to have a court order to begin the foreclosure, but they're still sitting there. And those are the
houses we believe will come to market in the next year and a half to two years, and we want to
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be in a position to buy them, to acquire and rehab 'em, and get families into those houses, into
those neighborhoods.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, John. And thank you, Mr. Chair. I think that really
makes really clear what's happening out there. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And, Mr. Andersen, the Department's recommendation is that 750,000 of
the 800,000 would be available for the home purchases and refurbishing, and 50,000 would be
available for developer's administrative fees. Is that something you're aware of or?
MR. ANDERSEN: No, I was not, but that's very workable and we're very honored to be given admin
fees to help us do this program. That will be just fine. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you. Hi, John, nice to see you. Just out of
the twenty.. .1 guess you have 24 single-family homes currently?
MR. ANDERSEN: We have 23 single-family homes, our office building, and a buildable lot right now,
and another lot coming
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And of...and I know you're saying you want to, like, spread out
the, you know, the homes. This is just only on Maui, right? You're not branching out to Lanai
or Molokai?
MR. ANDERSEN: No, we're not.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And how...
MR. ANDERSEN: We're looking just at the island of Maui right now for logistical reasons.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And in particular, what's available in West Maui?
MR. ANDERSEN: Very, very little. There are, you know, the six judicial foreclosures I've been
tracking, five houses and one buildable lot. There are virtually no REOs available on the market,
they're all gone. There were a couple houses that are literally teardowns that would be a huge
project in some of the older neighborhoods. There is, you know, almost nothing available under
500,000 in your area. It's very difficult. We were able to save one of the Lokahi Kahua homes
that were built off of Lahainaluna Road. We purchased that as a short sale to stop it from going
into foreclosure. Another one of those houses have already been lost to foreclosure. We weren't
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able to participate 'cause we didn't have the funding at that time. So I've targeted areas like that
that were built as affordable, to save these houses from going into foreclosure, 'cause refinances
were allowed to take place and the owners are upside down just like so many other owners.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Well thank you. Please keep an eye on West Maui. Thank
you, John.
MR. ANDERSEN: Definitely -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair
MR. ANDERSEN: --keeping an eye on West Maui.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions for Mr. Andersen? Seeing none, thank you very much
for your help.
MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any further questions on this item? Seeing none, the Chair would
like to make his recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair's recommendation is to pass the bill that I mentioned earlier with the
following provision, provided that 800,000 be for the County of Maui Neighborhood
Revitalization program of Na Hale 0 Maui for the acquisition and rehabilitation of four to five
bank-owned foreclosed homes ($50,000 of the 800 shall be for Na Hale 0 Maui developer's
fees) for applicants earning 120 percent or less of the local area median income.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Been moved by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Victorino. All those in favor...oh,
discussion, Members. Thank you, Mr. Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --for reminding me again.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We're looking at the February 19 th communication, 13-84 and -CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the second bill?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you just read what was already there as opposed to.. .1 mean that's
what the bill was already saying, so you were just reiterating what the bill was saying?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'm not changing anything.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That's...I just wanted to make sure.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you. Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, please
signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no"? Motion carries, eight to zero.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll,
Cochran, Couch, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Crivello.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of proposed bill.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And we are moving on to our next item which is Habitat for Humanity,
and again it's the same bill heading and a different proviso. With that, Ms. Ridao, would you
like to provide opening remarks?
MS. RIDAO: Sure. The Habitat Building Houses, Building Homes would be purchasing homes and
rehabbing them and selling them to people at 80 percent and below of the Maui County median
income. And Habitat will be providing the financing for these homes at 30-year mortgages with
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a zero percent interest rate. And there's a caveat here saying that priority will be provided to
those with special needs. Thank you. I'd be happy to answer any questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe it's better if we ask Ms. Dodson to come down, 'cause mine is
similar to what I asked Mr. Andersen. And I know Ms. Dodson folks run a, let me get this right,
zero percent mortgage financing program, and I think that's pretty wonderful when you can do a
zero percent for this type of targeted group. So I just wanted to ask Ms. Dodson if she could give
us some...
CHAIR WHITE: Without objection, we'll have Ms. Dodson come down.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Dodson.
MS. DODSON: Good evening.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thanks for coming.
MS. DODSON: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know can you inform us more, 'cause I'm intrigued with your
zero percent program. And how is it working, and has the repayment been so good that you've
been able to, you know, take additional requests for mortgage assistance?
MS. DODSON: Yeah, the program works. We do issue zero percent interest mortgage, we're the
finance company, we're the builder, and we also service the mortgage. So we take in the
monthly payments from our families. When we loan out--and I like using round figures because
I'm not good at math-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MS. DODSON: --$100,000 at a zero percent interest, a family will typically, their mortgage payment
will be about two to three hundred dollars a month. We add in escrow for homeowner's
insurance, if there's an association fee, real property taxes, that type of thing. So generally their
monthly payments are between 300 to 500 dollars a month.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So to do this you're like a cosigner to the note or...
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MS. DODSON: No, we're the lender.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You're the lender.
MS. DODSON: We act as a mortgage company, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. DODSON: Yeah. So when we get funding for a house we have to front the money for the
materials and stuff, and then once we complete a house then we turn around to a qualified buyer
and sell it to them. We issue a mortgage if it's on fee property like our Harbor Lights. We issue
a mortgage, they, it's just the mortgage is at zero percent interest, and they pay us each month.
And that goes into what we call a Fund for Humanity, and that is used to build more homes. We,
I think Ms. Ridao mentioned that it's 30 years, we actually have a committee that looks at each
family and determines what they can afford to pay each month based upon their income. We
never charge anybody more than 30 percent of their total income towards housing expenses,
including utilities, water, all that kind of stuff. So if they can afford to pay us back sooner at a
20-year mortgage then that's what we'll issue, but if it's a situation with a kupuna who can
maybe only afford, you know, $200 a month versus $300 a month, then we might issue a 30-year
mortgage. But our goal is not to have them paying forever, but to get them out of debt as soon as
possible. We also, because we're the mortgage company, we have the ability to restructure a
mortgage. We've had instances where the bread winner has passed away and the remaining
spouse is just on pension, Social Security, so we've had to reduce the mortgage payment to avoid
foreclosure. Foreclosure doesn't benefit us at all, so if we can work with the family and if
there's special circumstances, we will. You know if a family just refuses to pay, we'll have no
problem foreclosing on 'em.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. And I read with interest, how often does you, is your silent second,
you know, your second mortgage component utilized? Hardly ever?
MS. DODSON: In the 75 units that we've done, twice. Both of them were early on when we didn't
have restrictions on refinancing. During that period of time when everybody else was
refinancing and because we didn't have restrictions, we did have two families who did refi and
they paid us off. But we've put a restriction now, so the silent second kicks in if you refi as well.
So it does, we become a priority with whatever mortgage company, predatory mortgage
company is trying to...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right, right.
MS. DODSON: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay. That's good. As far as your supporting cash flow to do such
financing of it, this request to us for 500,000, half a million dollars, this is to help supplement
that financing component or this is just for a new housing unit?
MS. DODSON: It's for new and rehabs. We don't have the opportunity to do too many new homes
because we can't afford to buy the land. Ms. Ridao mentioned that we would buy foreclosed
units, it's not exactly what we do, we leave that to Na Hale 0 Maui. But families will come to us
with their houses and what we call substandard housing, and the first thing we do is send our
construction crew out and our architect out to see if the house can be saved. If it can, then we
will design the renovations. Unfortunately in a lot of cases, especially with the real older homes,
it's just easier and less expensive, I mean less expensive to just tear down the whole house and
rebuild. So the $500,000 will be for what we call minor or critical repairs where we'll go in and
put in grab bars or take out carpet for somebody who's in a wheelchair, or converting a tub to
shower. Up to sort of medium which is we might just replace a roof for somebody who's got a
leaky roof -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MS. DODSON: --all the way up to tearing down a house and rebuilding.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Just, and one...this question more of a curiosity, yeah,
Ms. Dodson. You know 'cause you mentioned in your application, you know, Dream City, so,
you know, many of us know when Dream City was, the increments were being built. Have you
had in your experience with doing your program, issues with State Historic Preservation and
anything over 50 years old when you want to rehab work on those houses for your targeted, you
know, client base or whatnot?
MS. DODSON: We have had to do...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you been restricted by all those government restrictions in trying to
get that unit to the buyer?
MS. DODSON: We have had to do rehab EAs, environmentals. Luckily enough we know how to do
'em so they're pretty easy. We have yet to do a house that is over 50 years old. The houses that
we've done in Kahului in that area, they've come in at 46, 47, some of 'ern. Some of 'ern are
newer, so we've been able to not have to worry about that, but we actually run into that a little bit
more in Paukukalo. Those homes there, those are...and those, every home that we've done in
Paukukalo we've had to tear down.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Thank you for being here this afternoon, appreciate it. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.
MS. DODSON: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Chair'?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm just kind of following up on the train of thought from
Mr. Hokama in regards to the term "teardowns" and the age of these teardowns, supposedly.
There is kind of an issue in West Maui and you're, I guess, doing work on Maui and Lanai,
Mr. Hokama's island. So that has not occurred on that island as in older type structures?
MS. DODSON: On Lanai?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MS. DODSON: No. The projects we did on Lanai were what we call retrofits or minor repairs. They
were, then we went in and retrofitted a house for a kupuna to make it safe so they could age in
place. That's a big part of what we do, age in place, and making sure that we have safe, simple,
decent housing for our kupuna. In Lahaina, if you know anybody--`cause we really want to get
out there--that is in need of...Habitat's philosophy is we don't go seek people out, they have to
seek us out, because it's not a handout, it's a hand up. So we've really tried to get into the
Lahaina area to get people to come and see us. We've got a lot of volunteers out there and a lot
of donations, people that are doing lunches that drive their lunches all the way from Lahaina to
this side, but we have yet to get somebody to apply for a rehab or...we've done quite a few
retrofits and critical repairs in Lahaina but no full build yet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Well I'll keep an eye out for you and refer to you.
Thank you.
MS. DODSON: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members? Seeing none, I have just a couple questions. Your
application I believe is one over a two-year period, is that correct? So you'll be coming back to
us next year for the balance of the $900,000?
MS. DODSON: We'd love to.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then if you could just give us an update on your Harbor Lights project.
You know that was one of the ones that I think all of us really felt very good about last year.
MS. DODSON: Yeah. We, we're really excited. We just recently took Ms. Ridao and some of the
people from Housing on a tour. We originally purchased eight units, we have one sold, the other
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seven...six right now are almost this close to being finished. We have six families for them.
The families are in the process of doing their sweat equity. We've got them all to the point
where they're credit ready but they have to do their sweat equity. Just yesterday we closed
escrow on another unit at Harbor Lights which will be starting demolition. We have run into a
couple problems there with...speaking of age, the project was built in the '70s, and when we get
in we realized we had to attack the plumbing and electrical in each unit. So we replaced
plumbing from ceiling to floor on every one of our units, because we don't want to put a family
in there and then as soon as they get in there they have to call a plumber because the plumbing
leaks. So we figured we might as well take the opportunity to make everything brand new.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, any other questions? Okay. Thank you very much,
Ms. Dodson.
MS. DODSON: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Seeing no further discussion, Chair's ready to make his recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Recommendation.
CHAIR WHITE: Recommendation is to amend the bill that we noted earlier with the following proviso,
provided that $500,000 shall be for the Building Houses, Building Hope project for Habitat for
Humanity for the acquisition and rehabilitation of homes for families and individuals with
incomes at or below 80 percent of the median income.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Been moved by Mr. Hokama and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any further discussion,
Members? Seeing none, all those in favor, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: All those opposed, say "no"? Measure passes, eight to zero, no noes. I'm supposed
to say eight ayes and no noes but okay.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll,
Cochran, Couch, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
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ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Crivello.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of proposed bill.

CHAIR WHITE: With that we are on to our next item which is FLC Lower Main Street project, Family
Life Center, and we have A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Appendix A of the Fiscal Year
2013 Budget for the County Of Maui as it Pertains to Part II, Special Purpose Revenues Schedule Of Revolving/Special Funds for Fiscal Year 2013 Affordable Housing Fund, Fiscal
Year 2013 Affordable Housing Plan, Lower Main Street Project. So with that, Ms. Ridao.

MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair This project is an application from the Family Life Center. The funds
will be used to purchase a ten-unit apartment complex on Lower Main Street, and the units will
be designated for tenants with incomes between 50 and 60 percent of Maui County median
income. This is a rental project. Five of the units will be designated for homeless or at risk of
becoming homeless families. The Department is recommending a proviso that Family Life
Center contributes or deposits into escrow $100,000 as their contribution to the purchase of this
property. Thank you. And Maude Cummings [sic] from Family Life Center is here if you have
specific questions of her.
CHAIR WHITE: You might as well come on down, I'm sure they're going to have questions for you.
Members, without objection, we'll have Ms. Cummings [sic] help us with...
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: We're open for questions, Members. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And thank you for being here, too, Ms. Cummings [sic], this
afternoon. You know in looking at your application, on Page 24, this is Attachment A, Uses and
Sources Budget, you put down $200,000 for rehabilitation work, but under source of funds you
state to be determined. Could you give us a bit more comment on that, please?
MS. CUMMING: Okay. It's actually going to cost us about 260,000. We had our architect, the
contractor, and various other consultants look at the project to see what the costs would be
to.. .we're actually, there's actually six apartments, two businesses, and some storage areas. And
we plan to take the two business areas and the storage areas and make those into four apartments.
So we need an additional 260...270,000. About 50,000 of that is to sprinkler the entire building.
So we have made preliminary inquiries with several foundations. We've talked to Weinberg
Foundation, they've come over and looked at the project and felt like it was something that was
worthwhile, so we still have to submit our application. And we've talked to another foundation,
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they're reviewing our application in the month of April. And so we also have, believe that
between 30 to 40 thousand dollars we will get in donated labor. We have a number of people on
our board as well as supporters that are contractors, electricians that would be willing to provide
labor, we just buy the material. So we believe that we can come up with all the funds, the
necessary funds.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know I was looking in the application and, you know, I
apologize, I couldn't find it, but you did an appraisal for this property?
appraisal. We looked at current
MS. CUMMING: We did not do an appraisal. We looked at a
market values, but we did not do a, we did not order an appraisal.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that a requirement for use of County funds, counselor?
MS. CUMMING: We can if that's necessary.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I just want to make sure if we don't need to and, you know, the price is
a very good price then I will say, but I just want to make sure we're on track here,
Ms. Cummings [sic].
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair? I don't believe that's a requirement of 3.35 for the grant of a.. .a
funding, that an appraisal be completed.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: To use County funds to acquire property?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, not under 3.35. I'm, I know when we, when the County does it themselves under, I
believe it's 3.44 or 3.40, Maui County Code, we're required to do an appraisal, but under 3.35
it's not listed as a condition.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is the Department satisfied with the price?
MS. RIDAO: Yes, we are. For the property that Family Life Center is looking at, it's currently an
income-generating property, so I don't have a problem that it would appraise for the purchase
price. But we all know how appraisals can, especially commercial appraisals cost a lot of
money, and I'm sure Maude feels like she would prefer putting those funds into refurbishing the
property. But I feel very comfortable with the process that Maude went through in choosing this
property.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I appreciate your comment, Director. And again,
Ms. Cummings [sic], understand we have to account for this public monies, yeah.
MS. CUMMING: Right, yes.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So we're doing our job as we know you're doing your job. So give me a
little bit more in how you decided that this was the right property and the price was right, please,
Ms. Cummings [sic].
MS. CUMMING: We've, over the years we're always looking for properties, because we find that in
the process of working with people over the last seven to eight years, we have housing placement
and rental assistant programs, we see, we have a lot of difficulty in placing, especially right now,
placing families because we just can't find inventory in the community. The other thing we
notice is that depending on the economic situation rents go up or down, so we look at, we've
looked at homes, we've looked at older homes, we've looked at apartments, looked at condos.
We try to find a property that would not.. .that is in fairly good shape. That most of them are 25
to 30 years old, but if their structure sound, if it's concrete which this building is. And we have
our architect, other contractors come in and look at the building, see whether it's viable, see it's
whether it's going to require too much upkeep. We've looked at some properties that are just
teardowns and we decided we're not going to even attempt to do that. We don't want to do
anything from scratch. We want to take properties that are not being used to their full potential
and see if we can create housing that we can offer at an affordable rate. So we looked at a
number of apartment buildings but this property was small We looked for properties also that
we can manage, that we can.. .one of the first things we do is, when we get a property is develop
a long-term maintenance plan, short-term maintenance plan, and see.. .do a pro forma to see if
the income that is generated from rent will be enough to sustain all the repairs and upkeep.
Because we don't want to come back here and we don't plan to come back here for any more
money for any property that we develop. We believe that our strategy is that we have to be able
to maintain it on our own and with the money that comes in, while keeping it affordable. And so
we don't plan to increase the rents for at least ten years, and when we do we hope to only
increase it by $50. And one of our strategies is, like with Happy Valley is we have someone live
there that does building maintenance and take care of all the stuff so it doesn't get out of hand,
there's no deferred maintenance, can handle all the normal day-to-day upkeep of things in 'em.
We sub out the other things that are bigger. So we look at all those things. We look at where the
property is located, see that it would be a good fit for the target population we serve. That the
neighbors would.. .that it's in an area where.. .you know frankly we serve the lower income and
sometimes there are some oppositions although we provide case management so we're there to
mitigate any problems, but we also look at where the property is located. And we put all those
things together and then determine whether it's something that we feel like is within the scope of
what we can manage.
MS. RIDAO: Chair, if I might add? It's me.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was raising my hand but it wasn't me speaking.
CHAIR WHITE: It sounded like your voice. Ms. Ridao, please proceed.
MS. RIDAO: I just wanted to add that Family Life Center deals with the most difficult of our
population, and they, you know, they take people that have been on the streets for many, many
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years and try to reacclimate them into living in a environment that is kind of structured. And it's
really, it's not an easy thing to do, and so I want to, you know, make sure that we take care of
that population, too, and make sure that they get back into living in an environment that is safe
and clean, and, you know, they're being helped to reacclimate into society. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair? Chair? Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, you're not done?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So, Chairman, you know, and I can appreciate the Director's
comments and I appreciate Ms. Cummings [sic], but as I understand, we're looking at a
$1.4 million property, if I understand the application correct, of which 800,000 is by the County.
So to me we're still talking big money now, Chairman, you know $1.4 million. And I
understand the direction, the 16 units is I believe what Ms. Cummings [sic] is trying to acquire.
Is that correct, 16 units?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
MS. CUMMING: No, no, no. Sixteen units was our Happy Valley project.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ten, this is for ten?
MS. CUMMING: Yeah. And it is, the acquisition price is 795,000 plus 5,000 for closing, so that's
800,000, and then another 260 for rehab, so that's 1,060,000.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. So it's...
MS. CUMMING: So a little over 100,000 per unit.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Per unit.
MS. CUMMING: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So about the same subsidy as the other.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah, yeah. Okay. You know I can be supportive, Chair I get
reservations when I don't have the documents to verify values, and that's my concern. I'm
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hoping in the future the Department will help us be able to verify the values, because that would
make my job easier to support this kind of request.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sure Ms. Cummings [sic] would have been more than happy to assist with that if
she were requested to do so but.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Chairman. Thank you very much, I appreciate my opportunity.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: .. . (inaudible). . . Chair Maude, what is the...and I'm trying to
flash through this to find the address, and I apologize, I cannot...
MS. CUMMING: 1096 Lower Main.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What was that?
MS. CUMMING: 1096 Lower Main. It's on the corner of Lower Main and.. .I'm sorry, I forget the
name of that street, that turns into the Wailuku Community Center.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. I know which apartment.
MS. CUMMING: Yeah, across from Puuone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right across from Puuone Towers.
MS. CUMMING: Yeah, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ah, okay. Now I know. 'Cause I just was trying to place where
these apartments specifically, and then get the stores in the front -MS. CUMMING: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and the office upstairs?
MS. CUMMING: No, there's an optometrist, an eye doctor on the ground floor, and a TV repair, and
then yes, there are two apartments above that. And then...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, there's a dress shop or something there, right?
MS. CUMMING: No, that's across the street.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Used to be.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Used to be, yeah? Oh, okay, okay, okay. Yeah, yeah.
MS. CUMMING: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And that one has the public parking in front of it, our
public parking, right?
MS. CUMMING: Yes, yes.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. So just so. . . (inaudible). . .
MS. CUMMING: Seven stalls.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --in front of Wailuku Community Center -MS. CUMMING: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --where that.. .now you guys all get 'em, yeah? 'Cause they was
all trying to figure out where this was and I try to figure where this was. Now I got it. Okay.
Now I got it, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COLTNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I just needed to figure out where exactly this on
Lower Main Street was. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Hi, Maude, thank you for being here. And I do
appreciate what you do for our, that level of our community members. So I'm kind of cross
referencing though where you're saying this is in perpetuity but then you actually have
affordability is for 25 to 30 years, so that doesn't really equate to perpetuity.
MS. CUMMING: It's in perpetuity for as long as the life of the building.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. CUMMING: So a fair estimate was 25 to 30 years.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And you did touch on the $50, increase of $50, but you didn't
mention it's per month.
MS. CUMMING: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On the

11th

year it's going to go up --

MS. CUMMING: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --per month which can be quite a big chunk for someone who is,
you know, fresh off the street and that's going to increase on a monthly basis.
MS. CUMMING: Yes. If we do not need to increase the rents then we won't. We, we've been.. .you
know one of the conditions of our other grant application that we got from Weinberg with our
other project was that in the first year we had to set aside $25,000 for capital improvements.
We've done that, we've added to it, and so far we have been able to do upgrades and put all of
the money back into improving the building and keeping it safe, and keeping it looking nice.
That's one of our concerns as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Those are my questions. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just to clarify what Ms. Cochran asked. The
increase in rent is just $50 a month for.. .it's only going to go from 100 to 150 a month for the
rest of the term? Or is it $150 for one month and then 200 the next month and 250...
MS. CUMMING: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's what I thought
MS. CUMMING: The, yeah, the rent ranges from 450 to 750 dollars, and so at the 10 th year it would be,
the lower rents would be $500 a month, and then there wouldn't be another increase for another
10 years.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Okay. I just wanted to clarify that. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions? Ms. Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Yes, Chair. I just wanted to point out to the Committee that in Family Life Center's
application there is a section that reads or instructs to include appraisal if available or other
information regarding property value. I think that's on Page 12, and their answer was that the
last appraisal was conducted in October of 2006 prior to the purchase by the current owner. The
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concluded, as-is market value as of October, 2006 was listed at $900,000. So I'm sure the, you
know, its value is probably more right now. Also I want to point out that Maude does have on
her, I'm not sure if he's just a volunteer or staff, but he is a commercial real estate agent and he
looks very closely at all of these properties that they look at also for value and for life
expectancy, and for the purpose that they're intending to use it. So she has a really good support
system.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any further questions? Seeing none...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, real quick.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. So when you going to come to Lahaina? Anyways.
MS. CUMMING: That's a good one. I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Have you thought of perhaps, I mean I know Mr. Andersen's
having a tough time, too, and I'm sure it's not going to be that easy to find it.
MS. CUMMING: We have but we face the same problem -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MS. CUMMING: --it's difficult to find properties.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MS. CUMMING: We've looked but we have not been able to find anything.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Thank you. Thank you for trying.
MS. CUMMING: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, with no further discussion, I'd be happy to make my
recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation.
CHAIR WHITE: The recommendation is to pass the aforementioned bill with the following proviso,
provided that $800,000 shall be for the Lower Main Street project for acquisition of a 10-unit
apartment complex on Lower Main Street, Wailuku, Maui, Hawaii, designated for tenants with
incomes between 50 to 60 percent median income. Five units will be designated for homeless or
at risk of becoming homeless families. Provided further that the funds shall not be dispersed
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unless the Family Life Center has deposited $100,000 in escrow for their contributions to the
acquisition.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: It's been moved by Member Hokama, seconded by Member Victorino. Any further
discussion? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And while I support what she's trying to do, I
have the same reservations as Mr. Hokama. On this one, you know, it does cost money for an
appraisal. Is there possibly a way we can put in a proviso that they get an appraisal or are you
fairly...I just am really uncomfortable with getting something without an appraisal, but I don't
know how the other Members feel so.
CHAIR WHITE: If I could just mention, my recollection was that the appraisal in 2006 was about
$200,000 higher than the acquisition cost today. . . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I wish my house was worth what it was in 2006, it's way below.
CHAIR WHITE: No, that's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's...yeah.,
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Ridao, maybe you have an -MS. RIDAO: You know I -CHAIR WHITE: --estimate of...
MS. RIDAO: --I think this project is being, it's pressed for time to get the closing, so would the
Committee be willing to accept comparables? I don't know, is that...I'm looking at Randy to
see, is that something that's workable?
MR. RODRIGUES, FROM THE AUDIENCE: I believe so...
MS. RIDAO: To do comparables in the area? I'm sorry. I'm talking to Randy Rodrigues who is a
commercial real estate person, and he's...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Rodrigues, if you could come on down, that would be helpful.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Rodrigues approached the podium.
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MR. RODRIGUES: Good afternoon, Chair, Council members. Randy Rodrigues. I'm with CBRE,
commercial real estate company, and I have also been Working on staff with Family Life Center
for a bunch of years now, I guess, maybe seven years. And one of my main responsibilities is to
advise on any real estate matters of which I have on this particular project as well as the Happy
Valley project. I also do assist in property management matters. Now as far as the question
about comparables, I believe we can come up with some meaningful information, except that
I.. .off the top of my head, I'm not aware of anything that has closed within the last six months to
a year that is a true comparable. I'd be willing to search it and come up with some information,
but that's about the best I could offer at this point.
CHAIR WHITE: Well I, the Chair understands the interest in having an appraisal, but I'm sure that
before you made an offer you probably evaluated what the market looked like and came up with
the decision that the price was acceptable. If you could just share with us some of the thought
process that you went through in order to reach the decision that the purchase was or the
purchase price was acceptable.
MR. RODRIGUES: Well there were a couple of properties that had closed about the same time that we
started looking at this property, and I believe one was on Pio Drive. There was another in the
Sand Hills area, and they were very close in price to what they closed for at the time. Of course
this is a year and a half ago. I think if you talk to most realtors they would say that the market is
expanding or improving, and I would say that would probably be the case. One other thing I
wanted to mention as far as value that we didn't mention yet is that we had a very strong
property inspection by a certified property inspector. And this is an old building, it's
30-something years, 30-years old, but this property inspection was very strong. I mean, in fact
the property inspector said that it was in very excellent condition for its age, and, you know, we
don't see any hidden expenses as far as deferred maintenance or something that's about to fall
apart. The roofs in good condition, and as Maude already alluded to, it's a concrete masonry
foundation. It's a very strong building in very good shape, so I just wanted to add that. I mean I
think that speaks to its value.
CHAIR WHITE: And is there a timeframe on the acquisition?
MR. RODRIGUES: Yeah. We have an anticipated closing date of around August, mid-August that we
have to close this by. One of the difficult things about coming up with a property to, you know,
present with this funding source is that we have to look to the seller for a very long escrow
period, and that was the first barrier that we had to get over. We had to convince this buyer that,
to stay with us, and we could close this thing once we get through this whole process. Now, with
that I might add that we had a contingency with our deal that if he had a deal that was a better
deal for him then we would step aside. Recently, he came, they came to us by way of his broker
and informed us that they had another deal that was going to be superior, it looks like in price. In
other words they were going to pay as much or more than we were already agreed to; however,
they decided to stay with us and primarily because this deal was tied to a lot of financing
contingencies, and if it...it was probably iffy at best. So there's interest out there. I think that
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this property is well priced for what we're going to get, and the seller has been willing to stay
with us for the entire.. .it's going to be 15, about 14 months before we close this deal.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Does that -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's fine.
CHAIR WHITE: --satisfy the two of you? Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Rodrigues.
MR. RODRIGUES: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, my boss always thinks that an offer to purchase is the best appraisal you can
find. So any further discussion, Members? Did I read this?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we have a motion on the floor.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, okay. Losing track. Okay, all those in favor of the motion, please signify by
saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: All those opposed, say "no"? Measure passes, eight ayes, zero noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll,
Cochran, Couch, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Crivello.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of proposed bill.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Members. Members, I realize we've gone 15 minutes over but I'd like to
keep going and get the last item done if we can maintain a quorum. And if some of you need to
leave, please feel free to do so. Okay, let's go. The next item on the agenda is the Lokelani
'Ohana project, and in the interest of time I won't read the whole bill except the last four words
which is Hale Lokelani 'Ohana project. And Ms. Ridao.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 12, 2013

MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair As you heard this morning this is a residential.. .well, what they will
use the money for is to purchase a home to do residential facilities for persons with special
needs, primarily persons with developmental disabilities which include mobility impaired,
hearing/vision impaired, and mentally challenged. I do know that they are looking at finding a
property in the Central Maui area. I don't see Christina here, but if there are questions, I will try
my best to answer them for you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions for the Department? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Director, the property or the unit is already chosen for purchase?
MS. RIDAO: I think they have a...I'm, I believe they made an offer on a property, on a house, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And they were able to verify how they arrived at their offer?
MS. RIDAO: I'm sorry, what was the question?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Were they able to verify how they arrived at their offer for the purchase?
MS. RIDAO: No, I have not seen the Deposit, Receipt and Offer, but I believe they have made an offer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Because I was.. .like the previous one and I don't know if they have
the access to a commercial appraiser or representative like the previous applicant, but I'm just
trying to, again, trying to determine value to this $400,000 request, Director. And so it's not
within what I had, was able to peruse and I don't know if you can answer.
MS. RIDAO: I believe they do have an offer in, and the reason, one of the reasons is that they had
requested CDBG funding and they could not get CDBG funding because they had made an offer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct. So with CDBG, are they still on the waitlist?
CHAIR WHITE: I believe they're on the alternate.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: They're on the alternate list, so they could possibly get potential funding
from the Federal component in the.. .potential funding, right?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, from my understanding that is not for the purchase of the, a facility, it would be
for the rehabilitation of the facility.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Director Baz.
CHAIR WHITE: Which amount? The one they're requesting. . . (inaudible). . .
MR. BAZ: The Community Development Block Grant money was only for rehab.
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CHAIR WHITE: I just wanted to make sure which one you were talking about.
MR. BAZ: Okay, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Director, you know this applicant better than I do. Since they're not
here to respond, would it be to their detriment if we defer this to the next meeting of the 27 th9
MS. RIDAO: No, I don't believe if you deferred it to the 27 th . I do believe that they probably, like
Family Life Center, have, you know, a closing date that they're looking at. So -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I understand.
MS. RIDAO: --we can have them come back on the

27 th

and answer your questions.

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA: And maybe if you could give 'em a heads up that this is the area that, you
know --

MS. RIDAO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --the Committee was interested in, in how they arrived at -MS. RIDAO: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --the value for their potential purpose, purchase.
MS. RIDAO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be helpful. Other than that, Chair, you know, I would ask if you
would consider deferring just this application to allow them to be able to speak at the next
meeting. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and I would consider putting them early on the agenda so that they don't run
into the same problem we had today.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair Madam...Ms. Ridao, sorry, it looks like in
some of the e-mails between Buddy and Ms. Chang that there is an address. Is that the place
they're looking for?
MS. RIDAO: Is it a Vineyard Street address?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: A Vineyard Street address.
MS. RIDAO: Yes, I believe that's the address.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they do have that?
MS. RIDAO: I think so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And they made an offer for 800K?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, if that's what the application -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's what it says.
MS. RIDAO: --says.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's what.. .well not the applicant but the e-mail that was attached to
the, in front of the application. So and they're looking for, how much was their...
MS. RIDAO: Four hundred thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Four hundred, so do you know how they're getting the other 400?
MS. RIDAO: I believe they have a plan for that, and they would have to explain it to you. But they are
also.. .we're also asking them to deposit 100,000 which it sounds like they're very comfortable
with that.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Mr. Chair, I really believe that we should defer this at this point. The application
states that they would be using $875,000 worth of Affordable Housing Fund monies for the
purchase, so even though they were only getting 400,000, it'd be a very good question to see
where they're getting the balance from.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any further questions? If not, without objection, the Chair will defer the,
this last item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: SC)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you all very much. And with that...
MR. KANESHINA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: We're going to defer the...
MR. KANESHINA: Just for clarification. Because the three bills you passed on the Affordable
Housing Fund all amend Appendix A of the budget, could you allow Staff to make technical,
nonsubstantive revisions?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes. Without objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, with that we're.. .are we deferring the whole, all the items?
MR. KANESHINA: Correct. We're deferring the item as a whole.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We'll defer the overall item, and that brings us to the close of our day. Thank
you all very much for your patience. We're adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 4:54 p.m.
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